Essays on Gender Inequality and Human Capital Formation

Divya Pandey Kolkata, India

MA Economics, University of Virginia, USA, 2017 MSc Economics and International Financial Economics, University of Warwick, UK, 2014 BSc Economics, University of Calcutta, India, 2012

A Dissertation presented to the Graduate Faculty of the University of Virginia in Candidacy for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Economics

University of Virginia April, 2021

Sheetal Sekhri

Sandip Sukhtankar

Leora Friedberg

Gaurav Chiplunkar

Abstract

Chapter 1 analyzes the effect of intergenerational coresidence on women's labor supply decisions. Women's labor force participation is stymied by childcare and housework duties, as well as long-held social norms that restrict their autonomy and mobility in developing countries. A coresiding mother-in-law may restrict women's labor force participation as the custodian of gender-specific social norms, but may also help by taking on housework responsibilities. Using a nationally representative panel dataset from India, my coauthor and I use the exogenous variation in the mother-in-law's death to empirically investigate which effect dominates. We show that a mother-in-law's death reduces her daughter-in-law's labor force participation by 10 percent in an individual fixed-effects model. A placebo test reveals no effect of a coresiding father-in-law's death on his daughter-in-law's labor force participation, which alleviates concerns about demographic changes as the drivers of our results. Also, women with four or more children drive the effects of the mother-in-law's death. We provide suggestive evidence to show that by sharing the burden of household production tasks, coresiding mothers-in-law free up their daughter-in-law's time, which allows them to participate in the labor market. Overall, our results suggest that long-established gender roles that limit women's role as homemakers and caregivers play a critical role in shaping women's labor supply decisions in India.

Chapter 2 examines the unintended effects of making in-utero (prenatal) sex detection illegal. Ultrasound technology gives parents control over fertility and enables them to influence their children's gender composition through prenatal sex detection. To address declining female-to-male ratios, the Indian government put a legal ban on prenatal sex detection. A successful ban can increase the probability of a female birth. However, in the absence of prenatal sex-detection techniques and the presence of strong son preferences, parents can respond by investing fewer resources in 'unwanted' girls they would have otherwise aborted. Using a difference-in-differences strategy, individual-level survey data, and the World Health Organization's z-score based measures for child health, I find that girls born after the ban are more likely to be stunted/malnourished compared to boys as a result of the ban. Also, the probability of stunting is significantly increasing in girls' age after the ban, suggesting that parents respond by investing fewer resources in girls. While helpful, existing papers only focus on the effect of prenatal sex detection on sex ratios and child mortality. This paper adds to the literature by examining the impact of prenatal sex detection on female child health and gender discrimination.

Chapter 3 examines the effects of communal violence on women's marital outcomes. Using individual-level survey data from India and a difference-in-differences approach, the study shows that the Hindu-Muslim riots in Gujarat in the year 2002 led to a decrease in women's age of marriage and an increase in the probability of getting married before the age of 18. However, event-study and synthetic controls methods suggest that the effects were not immediate and are prominent two years after the riots. Women married after the riots also had fewer years of education, and poorer social and economic status.

JEL CLASSIFICATIONS: I15, J12, J16, J21, J22

KEYWORDS: Female labor force participation, Family structure, Housework burden, Home production, Gender, Prenatal sex-detection, Gender discrimination, Ultrasound, Child health, Female labor, India

Acknowledgements

Undertaking a PhD would not have been possible without the support of several

people. I would like to express my deepest gratitude to:

Sheetal Sekhri, for her time, mentorship, and kindness.

Sandip Sukhtankar, for his invaluable support and guidance.

Gaurav Chiplunkar, for his encouragement and enthusiastic support.

Leora Friedberg, for her graciousness and feedback.

Eric Chyn, for being an incredible teacher.

Madhulika Khanna, for being a fantastic coauthor.

Devaki Ghose, for being a great coauthor and buddy.

Pooja Khosla, Jaeki Jang, Grace Toufeili, Ramiro Burga, Moogdho Mahzab, Seunghyeon Lee, and Geoffrey Car, for being the world's best colleagues and friends. All my teachers and members of the Development Group at UVA, for their feedback and comments.

I would also like to extend my sincere thanks to:

Sage Bradburn, Patty Futrell, and other members of the Economics Department staff at UVA, for their constant willingness to help.

Rajeev Poddar, for making Economics interesting in high school.

I also gratefully acknowledge the funding received by the Bankard Fund for Political Economy

I dedicate this dissertation to my family and thank:

My sisters, *Saumya* and *Yashi*, and my husband, *Saurabh*, for their unconditional support.

My parents, for everything.

Contents

1	Rei	nforcing Gender Norms or Easing Housework Burdens? The				
	Role	e of Mothers-in-Law in Determining Women's Labor Force Par-				
	ticip	pation	1			
	1.1	Introduction	1			
	1.2	Conceptual Framework	8			
	1.3Data1.4Empirical Strategy					
	1.5	Results	16			
		1.5.1 Effect on Labor Force Participation	16			
		1.5.2 Effect on Labor Supply by Sector	18			
		1.5.3 Placebo Tests	18			
		1.5.4 Difference in Labour Force Participation at the Baseline	20			
	Mechanisms	20				
		1.6.1 Heterogeneous Effects	20			
		1.6.2 Other Outcomes	22			
		1.6.3 Robustness to Alternate Mechanisms	23			
	1.7	Conclusion	25			
	1.8	Figures	28			
	1.9	Tables	29			
A	ppen	dices	35			
	1.A	Identifying Mother-in-law/Daughter-in-law Pairs	35			
	1.B	Additional Figures	37			
	$1.\mathrm{C}$	Additional Tables	42			
	1.D	Additional Analysis	51			
•	T I		- 0			
2	The	Effects of Making Prenatal Sex Detection Illegal	ეპ ოი			
	2.1		ექ ოი			
	2.2		57 00			
	2.3		0U 60			
	2.4	Empirical Strategy	62			

2.5 Results \ldots							
	2.5.1	Female Birth					
	2.5.2	Health					
	2.5.3	Robustness Checks					
	2.5.4	Falsification Tests					
2.6	Discus	sion \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots $$					
2.7	Figure	s					
2.8	Tables						
3 The	e Effect	s of Communal Violence on Women's Marital Outcomes:					
\mathbf{Evi}	dence i	from Hindu-Muslim Riots in India 76					
3.1	Introd	uction \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$ $.$					
3.2	Backg	cound: Gujarat Riots of $2002 \dots \dots$					
3.3	Data						
3.4	Empir	ical Strategy					
3.5	s						
	3.5.1	Effects on Women's Marriage Age					
	3.5.2	Effects on Marriage Age by Religion					
	3.5.3	Effects on Women's Education					
	3.5.4	Effects on Post-Marital Social and Economic Outcomes 86					
3.6	Robus	tness Checks					
	3.6.1	Gujarat and the Bordering States					
	3.6.2	Synthetic Controls Approach					
3.7	$^{\prime}$ Conclusion						
3.8	Figure	s					
3.9	Tables						
Appen	dices	97					
3.A Event Study: Gujarat and Its Bordering States							
$3.\mathrm{B}$	3 Synthetic Controls						

Chapter 1

Reinforcing Gender Norms or Easing Housework Burdens? The Role of Mothers-in-Law in Determining Women's Labor Force Participation

Madhulika Khanna and Divya Pandey

1.1 Introduction

Gender disparities in labor market outcomes can be explained by long-established gender roles that put a disproportionately higher burden of household production tasks and childcare on women (Angrist and Evans 1998; Bertrand, Goldin, and Katz 2010; Field, Jayachandran, and Pande 2010; Alesina, Giuliano, and Nunn 2013; Adda, Dustmann, and Katrien 2017; Kleven, Landais, and Søgaard 2019). In South Asia, women's labor force participation is further inhibited by gender-specific social norms that restrict women's bargaining power and mobility (Jayachandran 2019; Anukriti et al. 2020). A coresiding mother-in-law (MIL) can affect the two forces in opposite directions by either helping her daughter-in-law (DIL) with housework or reinforcing restrictive social norms. Thus, it is essential that we understand the effect of a coresiding MIL on her DIL's employment decisions to inform any policy that challenges restrictive norms or lessens women's housework burden.

In a South Asian patriarchal-patrilocal joint family in which intergenerational coresidence is typical, the MIL heads the power hierarchy within the domain of the tasks and responsibilities allotted to women. MILs are assigned the role of guardians of social norms and family honor. Restrictive social norms are such that the family's honor and social status depend on women's demeanor, and their movement outside the home is stigmatized (Jayachandran 2015; Bernhardt et al. 2018). To ensure that DILs do not sully the family's image and adhere to their predefined roles in household chores, MILs restrict their bargaining power and mobility, and thereby their employment decisions (Eswaran, Ramaswami, and Wadhwa 2013; Gram et al. 2018; Anukriti et al. 2020). The massive audience for Indian soap operas that portray a complicated MIL/DIL love-hate relationship testifies to this relationship's relevance.¹

In this paper, we first propose a conceptual framework that contains two countervailing channels through which a MIL's presence affects her DIL's decision to participate in the labor market. On the one hand, the MIL imposes constraints on

^{1.} One of the most popular TV shows in this genre ran for close to a decade with almost 2000 episodes.

the DIL's autonomy and mobility and restricts her labor force participation. On the other hand, the MIL boosts the DIL's labor force participation by sharing her housework burden and loosening constraints on the DIL's time. Within this framework, the ultimate effect of the MIL's presence (or absence) is ambiguous and contingent on the relative sizes of the two countervailing effects. We base our empirical examination of the effect of the MIL's death on her DIL's labor force participation on the conceptual framework described above.

The primary challenge in identifying the MIL's effect on women's labor force participation is that the decision to live with the MIL is endogenous. For example, a woman who views a MIL as a potential barrier to her decision to participate in the labor market may choose not to live with her MIL. Unobserved omitted variables may jointly determine cohabitation between a woman and her MIL and her decision to participate in the labor market. To address this concern, we use a sample from a nationally representative household panel dataset in India in which the MIL coresides with the respondent DIL at baseline.

To isolate the causal effect of coresident MILs on women's labor force participation, we exploit the exogenous death of the MIL. We compare women's labor force participation over time across households in which the MIL dies versus lives, employing individual fixed effects. Thus, any time-invariant unobservable characteristics of women that are correlated with their decision to participate in the labor force and the MIL's death are absorbed by the fixed effects. To alleviate further concerns about the household's time-variant socioeconomic conditions that affect both the death of the MIL and the DIL's labor force participation, we conduct a placebo test to investigate the effects of the death of the coresident father-in-law (FIL).

This paper's key result is that the MIL's death reduces her DIL's labor force par-

ticipation by 4.6 percentage points, which is 10 percent of the labor force participation rate of women whose MILs did not die. The effect is primarily driven by women who lost their MILs most recently, which suggests that they adjust to the initial shock of the MIL's death over time. We do not find any effect of the MIL's death on her son's employment status or of the FIL's death on the DIL's employment status. These results demonstrate that compared with men, women's labor supply decisions are more responsive to adverse shocks that potentially increase the housework burden.

Having established that the MIL's death reduces women's labor force participation, we provide suggestive evidence that the increased housework burden described by our conceptual framework drives this result. First, we show that women whose MILs are dead are less likely to visit their natal homes often, which suggests that they have less residual time. Second, we show that the MIL's death increases the time women spend on household production tasks, such as collecting water and fuel. Consistent with the argument that it is the increased housework burden that reduces women's labor force participation, women with four or more children—who conceivably have more housework to attend to—drive the effect of the MIL's death.

Next, we show that the negative effect of the MIL's death on women's labor force participation is driven by relatively older (over age 30) DILs. This result is explained by the nature of social norms that are weaker for older women, and these women are more likely to be employed outside the home in the first place (Rahman and Rao 2004; Sarkar, Sahoo, and Klasen 2019). Even though our overall results suggest that the housework burden is a crucial factor in women's employment decisions, heterogeneous effects by age provide evidence on the role of restrictive social norms. Finally, we present and argue against several other mechanisms that could have driven the decrease in the DIL's labor force participation due to her MIL's death.

This paper contributes to several strands of the literature. First, it contributes to studies on the factors that influence gender disparities in the labor market as reviewed, for instance, by Bertrand (2011); Olivetti and Petrongolo (2016); and Blau and Kahn (2017). The literature has presented many explanations for the determinants of female labor force participation; for example, discrimination and human capital accumulation (Altonji and Blank 1999; Deshpande, Goel, and Khanna 2018); fertility and contraception (Goldin and Katz 2002; Bailey 2006; Bailey, Hershbein, and Miller 2012; Goldin 2014); technology (Greenwood, Seshadri, and Yorukoglu 2005; Dinkelman 2011); labor market opportunities and peer effects (Beaman et al. 2009; Jensen 2012; De Mel, McKenzie, and Woodruff 2014; Ghani, Kerr, and OConnell 2014; Field et al. 2016a); property rights and divorce laws (Voena 2015); systematic differences in psychological factors, such as risk preferences and competitiveness (Gneezy, Niederle, and Rustichini 2003; Niederle and Vesterlund 2007); family structure (Landmann, Seitz, and Steiner 2018); and social norms (Akerlof and Kranton 2000; Fernández and Fogli 2009). There is also a sizeable amount of work on the effect of fertility and motherhood on women's labor market performance (Angrist and Evans 1998; Agüero and Marks 2008; Bertrand, Goldin, and Katz 2010; Fernández-Kranz, Lacuesta, and Rodríguez-Planas 2013; Angelov, Johansson, and Lindahl 2016; Adda, Dustmann, and Katrien 2017; Kleven and Landais 2017; Kleven, Landais, and Søgaard 2019; Talamas 2020; Delecourt and Fitzpatrick 2020). We complement and advance this literature by showing that the interaction of social norms and housework burden can also impede womens labor force participation.

The study most closely related to ours is that of Talamas (2020), who shows that the death of a co-inhabiting MIL reduces mothers' employment rate by 25 percent due to its impact on childcare. We examine detailed mechanisms and shed light on the relevance of household production chores, in addition to childcare, as a driving force that impedes women's employment. We also provide some suggestive evidence on the role of restrictive social norms by showing that older women with weaker mobility constraints experience a more considerable decline in their labor force participation rates after the MIL's death.

Second, this paper is related to the literature on the relevance of family structure and intrahousehold dynamics. The literature has examined the effects of family structure on schooling, gender gaps in education, child health, intimate-partner violence, non-farm employment, female autonomy, and fertility (Evans and Miguel 2007; Bertocchi and Bozzano 2016; Duflo 2003; Kaur 2017; Tur-Prats 2019; Dhanaraj and Mahambare 2019; Debnath 2015; Anukriti et al. 2020). Anukriti et al. (2020) show that in India, coresidence with the MIL is negatively correlated with her DIL's mobility and ability to form social connections outside the household. Our results suggest that even though the MIL's restrictive role is important in other contexts, it is not a binding constraint in women's decision to work. Consistent with our results, other studies also show that geographical proximity to or coresidence with parents or inlaws has a significant positive effect on married women's labor force participation in the U.S (Compton and Pollak 2014); Japan (Sasaki 2002); both rural and urban China (Guo et al. 2018; Maurer-Fazio et al. 2011; Ang, Chuanchuan, and Xiangting 2019); Austria (Frimmel et al. 2020) and Mexico (Talamas 2020). Our paper complements these studies by providing external validity for their results by showing that the MIL's death negatively affects her DIL's labor force participation in the Indian context. Additionally, we show that the increased burden of housework drives this finding.

Third, this paper contributes to the literature on the importance of cultural norms

or beliefs regarding appropriate gender-specific roles in determining women's status. Less equal gender norms, measured using reported gender-role attitudes and female employment, have their roots in the historical division of labor within the household (Alesina, Giuliano, and Nunn 2013; Hansen et al. 2015). Even today, enduring norms penalize women in the marriage market for making career-enhancing decisions that signal ambition and assertiveness (Fisman, Iyengar, and Simonson 2006; Bertrand, Kamenica, and Pan 2015; Bursztyn, Fujiwara, and Pallais 2017; Folke and Rickne 2020). Our findings reinforce the importance of gender roles defined by social norms in determining female employment: The MIL's death decreases her DIL's labor force participation, not her son's. Also, the patriarch's or the FIL's death does not affect his DIL's labor force participation. Since gendered norms cast women as more suited to or productive in domestic chores as caregivers and caretakers, they predominantly bear the household work burden. This increases disproportionately compared with men's burden in response to an adverse shock (death of the MIL in this case).

Finally, this paper's findings are especially relevant to India, where female employment rates remain low and have displayed a secular decline despite economic growth, educational gains, and a decline in fertility. The reduction in female labor force participation reflects both demand- and supply-side factors and has attracted substantial attention from researchers and policymakers (Bhalotra 1998; Klasen and Pieters 2015; Gupta 2015; Mehrotra and Parida 2017; Afridi, Dinkelman, and Mahajan 2018; Fletcher, Pande, and Moore 2018; Afridi, Monisankar, and Mahajan 2019; Deshpande and Kabeer 2019; Sarkar, Sahoo, and Klasen 2019). From a policy perspective, removing supply-side constraints that impede women from getting help for domestic work beyond childcare can improve women's labor force participation. Encouraging women's labor force participation can have additional benefits, because paid employment and control over one's income improves the survival rates of girls, increases women's bargaining power, and relaxes gender norms against women's employment outside the home (Qian 2008; Carranza 2014; Field et al. 2016b).

The rest of the paper is organized as follows: Section 1.2 presents the conceptual framework that underlies the relationship between the death of the MIL and her DIL's labor force participation. Section 1.3 describes the data followed by a summary of the empirical strategy in Section 1.4. Section 1.5 presents the main results and discusses the placebo tests. Section 1.6 presents evidence that the main results are driven by an increase in workload for the DIL and discusses and rejects other mechanisms that could drive this result. Section 1.7 discusses the results and concludes.

1.2 Conceptual Framework

This section describes a simple static framework of women's labor supply decisions and their interaction with MIL's presence. Conceptually, there are two potential ways in which the MIL's presence affects the DIL's labor force participation: (1) by sharing her housework burden, and (2) by imposing restrictive gender norms. With this in mind, this framework explores how the MIL's presence (or absence) can affect her DIL's labor force participation. Next, we use this framework to delineate testable implications for the heterogeneous consequences of the MIL's death.

In this setup, DIL *i* divides her time endowment of one unit across three uses: leisure (R_i) , housework (H_i) , and labor (L_i) . She has aggregate \bar{H}_i units of housework to attend, and her MIL shares some given units of those responsibilities by contributing H_i^{MIL} units of work. Therefore, $H_i = \bar{H}_i - H_i^{MIL}$. We also assume that the DIL has to consume some minimum leisure, <u>R</u>. Her non-labor income is z. One can think of z as her share of household wealth or fixed income she receives from other family members. She earns a wage rate of wfor each unit of labor work. We assume that the DIL does not save, and therefore, her private consumption, $C_i = wL_i + z$.

Finally, when the DIL works, she faces a norms-based utility cost, γ (Field et al. 2016b). Within this framework, γ represents the norms costs imposed on the DIL by her family, including her MIL. In the Indian context, social norms are such that a family's honor depends on women's behavior (Eswaran, Ramaswami, and Wadhwa 2013), and unconstrained movement of women outside the home is considered socially inappropriate. In this framework, norms costs reflect the social stigma of allowing women to work outside the home. And MILs play an especially critical role in guarding their families' honor by imposing gender norms in this context. We draw from studies that document a negative correlation between MIL's presence and the DIL's autonomy to argue that norms costs are more restrictive if the MIL is present in the household (see for instance: Jejeebhoy and Sathar 2001; Gram et al. 2018).

We posit that γ will also depend on the DIL's age and caste. While all women living with their MIL and working outside the home incur norms costs in this framework, this cost is likely to be much higher for younger women compared to older women. Social norms are less restrictive for older women, who face fewer mobility constraints, and thus, γ associated with their outside work would be lower (Rahman and Rao 2004). Norms costs are also likely to be lower for lower-caste (lower socialstatus) women, and these women are more likely to leave home for employment in the first place (Srinivas 1956; Eswaran, Ramaswami, and Wadhwa 2013).

Putting all this together, therefore, the DIL solves the following maximization problem in deciding whether to work:

$$\max_{L_i C_i} U(1 - \bar{H}_i + H_i^{Mil} - L_i, C_i) - \gamma 1(L_i > 0)$$

subject to
$$(1)wL_i + z = C \ge 0$$

$$(2)R_i \ge \underline{R}$$

Some useful conclusions can be gleaned from this simple framework. To choose whether to work, DILs will compare their utility when they pay the norms costs and choose an optimal amount of labor to their utility when they do not work and don't incur norms costs. Therefore, when the MIL dies, then the DIL's labor force participation will be affected through two key channels:

- (a) Increased Housework: The DIL's labor force participation would decline as she has to allocate more time to household work. Since $H_i = \bar{H}_i - H_i^{MIL}$, and H_i^{MIL} becomes zero after the MIL's death, H_i must increase, and thus, L_i could decrease. We call this the workload effect.
- (b) Decreased Norms Costs: The MIL's death also reduces γ, and increases her DIL's autonomy. The DIL's labor force participation could increase if γ decreases. We call this the autonomy effect.

In this setup, since there are two opposing effects, the overall effect of the MIL's death on the DIL's labor force participation would be determined by which effect is dominant.

Observation 1: The overall effect of the MIL's death on the DIL's labor force participation is ambiguous and is a matter of empirical investigation.

Next, women with more children would arguably have more housework responsibilities or a higher \bar{H}_i . After the MIL's death, these women would have to allocate more time to household work, and the *workload effect* is more likely to be larger than the *autonomy effect*.

Observation 2: The decrease in the DIL's labor force participation after the death of the MIL, if present, would be more pronounced among women who have more children.

As discussed above, older and lower caste women are likely to have lower norms costs (γ) to begin with. Therefore, the positive *autonomy effect* will likely be smaller for these women relative to the negative *workload effect*.

Observation 3: The decrease in the DIL's labor force participation due to the death of the MIL, if present, would be driven by older women and lower caste women.

To summarize, this framework shows while the net effect of the death of the MIL may be ambiguous, if it is negative, it should be more pronounced among women with more children, older women, and women from lower caste households. Moreover, suppose the *workload effect* is the predominant channel through which the death of the MIL affects her DIL's labor supply. In that case, we should expect to see an increase in DIL's housework responsibilities. We take observations one through three to data to understand the drivers of the DIL's labor supply and confirm the validity of our conceptual framework. While not tested formally, the framework outlined in this section provides an intuitive and parsimonious set up to interpret this paper's primary results.

1.3 Data

We use panel data from the Indian Human Development Survey (IHDS), a twowave survey conducted in 2005 and 2012. The IHDS is a nationally-representative panel survey of 41,554 households across 1503 villages and 971 urban neighborhoods in India. The IHDS interviewed ever-married women between ages 15 and 49, randomly selected from each sampled household. For the bulk of the analysis, we build the analysis sample from data based on these interviews.

There are several advantages to using this nationally representative survey. First, it collects longitudinal data that allows us to track the same households and individuals across two survey rounds spanning seven years. Second, while we can identify the MIL/DIL pairs using the household roster, along with the two rounds of longitudinal data, tracking data across all members is publicly available, which allows us to identify in which cases the MIL died and not just moved away.² Finally, in addition to demographics and employment, this collected extensive data on themes relevant for this paper, including gender relations and time-use by gender.

To estimate the causal effect of living with the MIL on female labor force participation, we restrict the sample to 7,541 women living with their MIL in 2004-05. This restriction allows us to address the issue that the choice to live with in-laws is endogenous. More specifically, a woman's decision to live with her MIL will depend on her prior beliefs about the role a MIL would play in the household. For example, if a woman believes that her MIL could restrict her autonomy and ability to work, she may not want to live with her MIL. However, if she sees the MIL as a potential help with household work and childcare, she may prefer to live with her MIL. Table

^{2.} Appendix 1.A describes the rules we followed to identify MIL/DIL pairs in detail.

1.7 describes the characteristics of the full sample of ever-married women in 2004-05 across two subgroups of women-those who lived with their MIL and those who did not live with their MIL. It suggests that women living with their MIL are different from those who do not live with their MIL in almost every regard. We try to address this concern by restricting our analysis sample to women living with their MILs at baseline.

The primary outcome that this paper focuses on is the labor force participation of the DIL. This is a binary outcome variable equal to one if the individual worked for more than 240 hours in the year preceding the interview and zero otherwise. There is no time criterion required for an individual to be considered a part of the labor force in the IHDS. Each respondent is asked about her contribution to the family business as well as any other income-generating activity.³

Table 1.1 describes the baseline characteristics of our restricted sample across two sub-groups: (1) women whose MILs are still in the household and (2) women whose MILs passed away between the two rounds of the IHDS, i.e., between 2004-05 and 2011-12. In this sample, 6,045 women were still living with their MILs, whereas 1,496 had lost their MILs by the second round. There are some expected differences between the two groups of women. Women whose MILs passed away were older, had more siblings, had greater economic autonomy, and had higher labor force participation at the baseline. The baseline difference in the labor force participation between the two groups could be because women whose MILs died are likely to be older and because older women face fewer mobility constraints, they are more likely to be employed, to begin with.

^{3.} Klasen and Pieters (2015) show that estimates of female labor force participation from the IHDS are comparable to those from the National Sample Survey, data that have been typically used to study labor markets in India.

1.4 Empirical Strategy

This paper aims to isolate the effect of the MIL's presence on her DIL's labor force participation. As discussed in Section 1.3, the key empirical challenge in identifying this effect is that the decision to live with a MIL is endogenous. For instance, a woman who strongly prefers to work may choose to live with her MIL. We address this challenge by restricting the analysis sample to those women who were living with their MILs and could be linked to their MILs. This means that our results should be interpreted as internally valid for the sample of women who lived with their MILs at baseline.

Next, we use the variation in the coresidence due to the MIL's death during the 7-8 years between the two rounds of the IHDS. In the restricted sample, 20% of the women lost their MIL between the two survey rounds. Recall that the two groups of women differ along several characteristics (Table 1.1). These descriptive statistics suggest that the death of the MIL itself is a nonrandom event correlated with her DIL's labor force participation. Therefore, a difference-in-differences strategy, without additional controls, may not identify an unbiased effect of the MIL's death. In this case, one would want to control carefully for these baseline characteristics to make inferences about the impact of the MIL's death. Still, unobservables correlated with MIL's death, like the household's attitude towards women, may bias results since even after observables are controlled for, her death might not be random.

Our identification strategy addresses these concerns by combining the variation in the MIL's death with individual fixed effects. Individual fixed effects de facto account for anything that may differ about those women, their households, and their communities, whose MILs passed away between two survey rounds. This approach is very similar to Evans and Miguel (2007), who use child fixed effects to estimate the effect of a parent's death on schooling in Kenya.

To summarize, our identification strategy uses a combination of difference-indifferences design with individual fixed effects. The first difference comes from comparing women's employment status before and after the MIL's death. The second difference comes from comparing women's employment status across households where the MIL passed away with those where she did not. The key identifying assumption is that any relative shift in the employment status of women living with MILs is attributable to the MIL's death.

Our main specification is:

$$y_{it} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 MILdied_i * Post_{it} + \beta_2 Post_{it} + \delta_i + X'_{it}\gamma + \epsilon_{it}$$

$$\tag{4.1}$$

where y_{it} is the employment status, time use, or a measure of woman's autonomy i in survey round t. $MILdied_i$ is an indicator equal to one if woman i's MIL died between two rounds of the IHDS, and $Post_{it}$ is an indicator equal to one when we consider data from the second survey round. X_{it} is a vector of time-varying woman-specific characteristics, including the total number of comparable assets and number of children. Finally, δ_i denote individual fixed effects. ϵ_{it} is a conditionally-mean-zero error term. Standard errors are clustered at the level of the primary sampling unit. β_1 is the difference-in-differences estimator that captures the effect of MIL's death on her DIL's labor supply.

In theory, it is possible that the effect of the MIL's death accumulates over time or decreases if coping mechanisms materialize over time. To examine such effects, we also estimate a version of specification 4.1 by replacing the $Post_{it}$ with years since MIL's death dummies at the time of the second round of interviews. This specification allows us to assess the effect of the MIL's death on the DIL's employment status by years passed since death.

Finally, for further exploratory analysis, we estimate the effect of the death of the MIL for different sub-groups of women. The specification for such analysis is:

$$y_{it} = \beta_0 + \sum_h \beta_{1h} MILdied_i * Post_{it} * H_i^h + \beta_2 Post_{it} + \delta_i + X_{it}'\gamma + \epsilon_{it}$$
(4.2)

where all variables are defined as in equation 4.1 and H_i^h is an indicator equal to one if individual *i* belongs to the sub-group *h*. Finally, β_{1h} is the effect of the MIL's death on group *h*'s labor supply.

1.5 Results

This section starts by documenting the key result of this paper: MIL's death decreases her DIL's labor supply. We then discuss results by sectors and placebo tests and provide relevant robustness checks. We conclude this section by addressing the different levels of labor force participation at the baseline.

1.5.1 Effect on Labor Force Participation

Figure 1.1 plots the labor force participation rate for those women who lost their MILs between the rounds of the IHDS and those who did not. Three striking patterns are clear from this figure. First, women's labor force participation consistently declined over seven years between the rounds of the IHDS survey. Second, the labor force participation for those who eventually lost their MILs was always higher than those who did not. Last, the decline in labor force participation for women who lost their MILs was steeper, which is essentially the paper's main result.

Table 1.2 describes our main set of results: Column (1) presents the results using equation 4.1, and Column (2) presents results that vary by the length of time that has elapsed since the MIL's death using equation 4.2. Table 1.2 demonstrates that the death of the MIL decreases her DIL's labor supply by 4.6 percentage points. Compared to the labor supply rate among women whose MILs did not pass away between the two survey rounds, this effect denotes a 10 percent reduction in labor supply. Our results are statistically significant at the 5 percent level. Further, this effect is driven by women who lost their MIL in the one year before the second round of the interview, which shows that the effect documented in Column (1) is the strongest right after the MIL's death (Figure 1.2).

A critical caveat is that while this result is internally valid for the sample of women who lived with their MILs in 2004-05, we cannot comment on the results' validity for the rest of the sample. In 2004-05, 30 percent of the interviewed women lived with their MILs (1.7). It is worth mentioning that the labor force participation of women who lived with their MILs at the baseline was lower than others. If we expect this pattern to persist, we should ex-ante expect that the MIL's death would increase the female labor force participation, and any negative effect is underestimated.

To better understand the economic significance of our results, we compare the magnitude of our estimates to other studies analyzing the determinants of female labor force participation. Bailey (2006) showed that the introduction of birth control pills increased female labor force participation by 3 percentage points in the US. According to Dinkelman (2011), electrification raised female employment rates by 9 percentage points in South Africa. In the Indian context, providing recruiting services and daycare programs increased women's employment rates by 2.4 and 2.6 percentage

points (Jensen 2012; Nandi et al. 2020). It is worth noting that our estimated effect of a 4.6 percentage point decline in women's employment rate due to the MIL's death lies within the range of estimates found by other studies.

1.5.2 Effect on Labor Supply by Sector

Next, we explore which sector is driving the effect documented in Table 1.2. To do so, we use an indicator of participation in a particular sector as the dependent variable. The decrease in farm work participation almost entirely drove the decline in DIL's labor supply (Table 1.3). This result is in line with the already documented evidence on the recent decrease in female labor force participation in India, where the largest decline is driven by the agricultural sector (Afridi, Dinkelman, and Mahajan 2018).

1.5.3 Placebo Tests

We present the following placebo tests to support the validity of the effect of the MIL's death on her DIL's employment rate described in Table 1.2.

Father-in-law and Spouse. The first test uses a placebo *treatment*-the death of the FIL. Column (1) in Table 1.8 shows that unlike the case of the MIL, FIL's death between the two survey rounds decreases women's labor supply only by 1.1 percentage points and is statistically insignificant.⁴ The second test uses the spouses' labor supply as the outcome to show that the death of the MIL does not significantly

^{4.} As was the case while estimating the effect of the MIL's death, the sample is restricted to those households where the FIL was a coresident at the baseline.

affect the labor supply of her son (Column (2), Table 1.8).⁵ The first test result suggests that the FIL does not share the daughter-in-law's household work burden, and hence, his death does not affect her labor force participation. The second test explains that negative shocks that increase the burden of household chores affect women's labor force participation but not their spouses' labor force participation. These patterns highlight the importance of gender roles in impeding female labor force participation.

Permutation Test. Next, we use a placebo treatment assignment as a falsification exercise based on a simulation exercise that confirms that the key results are not due to pure chance (Athey and Imbens 2017). We falsely assigned the MIL's death status to a randomly selected set of observations many times to re-estimate the effect of the placebo treatment on the DIL's labor force participation.⁶ This exercise creates a reference distribution of the treatment estimate and the associated t-statistic that would arise if the null hypothesis of no treatment effect was true. Reassuringly, according to Figure 1.6, the placebo estimates are centered around zero, and only 2.35 percent of the replicated estimates reach the estimate of -4.6 percentage point. The p-value recovered from randomization inference is 0.043, which is very similar to what we describe in Table 1.2 (0.041).

^{5.} We use the labor supply status of spouses of women in the restricted sample. However, all women in this sample could not be matched to their spouses in the roster, giving us a smaller sample for this analysis.

^{6.} We repeat this exercise 2,000 times. Young (2019) shows that typically 2,000 replications suffice to recover the non-parametric distribution of estimated effect size under placebo treatment.

1.5.4 Difference in Labour Force Participation at the Baseline

Recall that women who lost their MILs were more likely to be working at the baseline (Table 1.1). While we account for the difference in the proclivity to work at the baseline by including individual fixed effects, this strategy does not address the concern that the two groups might have had different trends in the labor force participation had one group not lost their MILs. To confirm that this is unlikely to be confounding our key results, we look at the differences in the characteristics of those women who lost their coresident FIL between the two survey rounds with those who did not. As was the case for MIL's death, women who lost their FILs had higher labor force participation at the baseline (Table 1.9). However, we do not see any effect of FIL's death on female labor force participation (Table 1.8).

1.6 Mechanisms

In this section, we study whether the mechanisms underlying the main results are consistent with the conceptual framework described in Section 1.2, and are evident because of a (relatively) large *workload effect*.

1.6.1 Heterogeneous Effects

We start by examining heterogeneity in the effect of the MIL's death across multiple margins and confirming whether the patterns of heterogeneous impacts are consistent with predictions from the framework. This exercise is also relevant to highlight that the average effects mask a substantial heterogeneity across sub-groups.

Observation 2 argues that the workload effect would dominate for women with more children. To test this argument empirically, we estimate equation 4.2 by the number of children in the second survey round.⁷ In line with *Observation 2*, we find that the effect is monotonically increasing in the number of children in the second survey round and only statistically significant in case the woman had four or more children (Column (1), Table 1.4; Figure 1.3). Next, we focus on *Observation 3*, which noted that since the positive autonomy effect would be lower for older women and lower caste women, the key result should be more pronounced among these groups. Column (1) in Table 1.5 describes the key result by age categories.⁸ The negative effect of the death of the MIL is monotonically increasing in DIL's age, and statistically significant only if the DIL is over 30 (Figure 1.4). Note that this pattern clarifies that the key result of this paper is not contrary to Anukriti et al. (2020)'s result that MILs restrict their DILs mobility because their analysis sample was restricted to 18-30-year-women. In line with Observation 3, the decrease in the DIL's labor force participation is marginally higher for lower caste women compared to higher caste women in the analysis sample. However, the difference in the effects on the two groups is not statistically significant (Column 2, Table 1.5; Figure 1.5).

Finally, we estimate equation 4.2 by baseline estimates of wealth on an assetbased index. The effect of the MIL's death, by wealth categories, could go in either

^{7.} The following categories are used: (1) less than or equal to two children, (2) three children, (3) four children, and (4) five or more children. These cutoffs represent 49.5%, 27.6%, 13.5%, and 9.4% of the analysis sample. Since the number of children is discrete, we chose a categorization of the number of children such that the sample is the most evenly split while still capturing the intensity of housework. While these results are robust to including the number of children as a continuous dimension of heterogeneity, we use this specification for the ease of interpretation.

^{8.} Following categories based on the baseline age are used: below 25, between 26 and 30, between 31 and 35, between 36 and 40, and between 41 and 49. These cutoffs represent 37.3%, 24.9%, 17.6%, 12.4%, and 7.7% of the analysis sample. While these results are robust to including the age as a continuous dimension of heterogeneity, we use this specification for the ease of interpretation.

direction. In comparison to poorer women, richer women may absorb adverse shocks of increased housework burden due to the MIL's death by hiring domestic help and thus maintaining their employment status. However, due to less financial constraints, richer women may be able to substitute outside employment for housework after the MIL's death, and their labor supply would be more responsive to this shock. We find that the difference in the effects on the top 50% in terms of wealth compared to the bottom 50% is not statistically different from zero (Column 2, Table 1.16; Figure 1.9).

1.6.2 Other Outcomes

If the negative *workload effect* is indeed the driving mechanism, we should see a higher work burden, and consequently lower free time for the DIL. We find that DILs are 5.1 percentage points (or 6.7 percent) less likely to visit their natal home often after their MIL's death, indicating that they have lesser free time (Column (3), Table 1.10).

In addition, we use the information on the time spent on collecting water and fuel by different household members. An important caveat for these results is that these data were collected during the household interview and not the interview with the eligible women. Table 1.6 describes the effect of the MIL's death on women's time-use patterns: women in the household spent more time collecting water (4.4 more minutes over the control average of 25.0 minutes) and fuel (17.9 more minutes over the control average of 52.4 minutes). These patterns persist if we scale the total time spent on those activities by the number of women in the household (Table 1.11). Reassuringly, we do not find any effect of the FIL's death on women's time use patterns (Table 1.12) or of the MIL's death on time use patterns of men and children (Table 1.13 & Table 1.14).

1.6.3 Robustness to Alternate Mechanisms

We have shown several patterns in data consistent with the narrative that the MIL's death decreases her DIL's labor supply due to increased work burden within the household. However, other frameworks would also causally link the MIL's death to her DIL's labor supply. In this sub-section, we discuss some of these other frameworks and argue that they are unlikely to be driving our key results.

Chronically ill mother-in-law. The first alternative mechanism relates to how the MIL passed away. If the MIL passed away because of prolonged sickness, the DIL might have had to leave work to care for her. Indeed, if they died between the two survey rounds, MILs were 10.7% more likely to be chronically ill (Table 1.1). In that case, MIL's death would have freed up the DIL's time and allowed her to work. This effect should go in a direction opposite to that of the documented effect. Moreover, individual fixed effects control for differences in the MIL's health at baseline.

Financial burden. Next, it is possible that the DIL started working because of the financial burden of her MIL's illness and stopped working after the latter's death because this financial need waned. In such a scenario, we should expect a reduction in the labor force participation in response to the FIL's death. However, the estimated impact of the FIL's death on the DIL's labor supply is statistically insignificant and much smaller in magnitude (Table 1.8).

Increased Mental Stress. In the context of losing a MIL, mental stress may arise due to two reasons. First, stress could be associated with the emotional trauma

of losing a family member. If there is a mental health effect due to the MIL's illness and death, it could reduce the DIL's labor market participation (Banerjee, Chatterji, and Lahiri 2017). Placebo tests described in Table 1.8 help discard this mechanism. If this was the case, we should see a similar decline in her husband's labor force participation and a decline in her participation if her FIL passes away. Next, stress could be associated with the increased household work burden on the DIL after the MIL passed away. We cannot completely rule out this mechanism. The DIL's mental health might take a toll due to the increased household work pressure, affecting her labor supply.

Bargaining Power. Consider another narrative that would negatively link the MIL's death with her DIL's labor supply. We also know that there is a positive association between women's labor force participation and autonomy. (Dharmalingam and Morgan 1996; Rahman and Rao 2004). Anderson and Eswaran (2009) present a theoretical argument that earned income would be more effective in increasing a woman's autonomy than an increase in unearned income (from work on own farm). They also provide empirical evidence that establishes a causal link between a woman's employment outside her husband's farm and her autonomy; working on her husband's farm does not improve her autonomy. Now, if a MIL's presence reduces the DIL's autonomy, she may choose to work to improve her bargaining position within the household. Once the MIL passes away, the DIL does not need to assert her autonomy, so one would expect to see a decrease in her labor supply. Recall that the negative effect on the DIL's labor supply was due to a decrease in farm work (Table 1.3), which would not have increased her autonomy before the MIL's death. Also, while we do find some, albeit statistically insignificant improvements in markers of performance of gender (Table 1.10), the likelihood that daughters-in-law take permission to go out does not decrease with her MIL's death (Table 1.15).⁹

Wealth Shock. Finally, the MIL's death could also be a positive wealth shock due to inheritance. The labor-leisure trade-off would suggest that an increase in wealth would increase leisure and induce women to drop out of the labor force. We do not think that a financial windfall is driving our result because the property is typically passed on to the son and not the DIL in India (Agarwal 1995). We confirm this pattern with more recent data by exploring female property ownership patterns in the National Family Health Survey conducted in 2015-16. In only 9.84 percent of the cases, a woman was listed as one of the owners of agricultural land (individually or jointly); in only 12.63 percent cases, a woman was listed as one of the dwelling owners. Of course, if the impact between the MIL's death was due to the income effect, it should have been evident for the male labor supply or when the FIL passed away, which is not the case (Table 1.8).

1.7 Conclusion

Women's labor force participation is not only thwarted by gender roles that cast women as better suited to housework and childcare duties, but also by restrictive social norms that impede women's employment outside the home in developing countries. A coresident MIL, who plays the role of gatekeeper of restrictive social norms, may affect both frictions in opposite directions. The coresident MIL can encourage the DIL's labor force participation by sharing the housework burden. However, the MIL

^{9.} It is worth mentioning that the proportion of women who report that they have to seek permission to go out massively increased between two survey rounds, indicating a change in the data collection methodology. While the inclusion of $Post_{it}$ would control for the trend increase in these outcomes, the estimates should be interpreted with caution.

may instead inhibit the DIL's labor force participation by restricting her autonomy and mobility. The popular media in South Asia has also portrayed the MIL/DIL relationship as complex. In this paper, we explore the role a MIL plays in the DIL's decision to participate in the labor market in India.

Against the backdrop of a conceptual framework that describes the two countervailing effects of a MIL's presence on the DIL's labor force participation, we show that the MIL's death decreases her DIL's labor force participation. Our empirical approach relies on a difference-in-differences strategy combined with individual fixed effects and uses longitudinal data from two rounds of a nationally representative survey. Although the MIL's death decreases her DIL's labor force participation, we do not observe any effect due to a coresiding FIL's death or any impact on the son's labor force participation. These patterns suggest the role that older women play in the household, by sharing the housework burden and consequently allowing younger women to work, is critical in shaping the latter's labor force participation.

Together, our results suggest that the restrictive role of MILs, while essential in other contexts such as the DIL's bargaining power, social networks, and fertility decisions, is not a binding constraint for their DIL's decision to work. This finding is further confirmed by the increased time the DIL spends on household production tasks or fewer visits to her natal home after her MIL's death. Also, we show that the labor force participation of women with four or more children, who are likely to have a more substantial household work burden, is more strongly affected by their MIL's death. Nevertheless, these results should be interpreted with caution and are only valid for our sample of women living with their MIL in 2004-05.

The results of this paper provide insights into the critical importance of longestablished gender roles that put the burden of household chores and childcare on women in shaping women's decision to work. More immediately, providing institutional childcare support or creches across industries can encourage female labor force participation; mothers' labor force participation responds to greater availability of childcare across contexts, from Germany and France to Kenya and India (Bick 2016; Givord and Marbot 2015; Glinskayai, Lokshin, and Garcia 2000; Nandi et al. 2020). Policies such as neutral tax treatment, which increases the return on married women's market work and the availability of part-time jobs, childcare facilities, and paid parental leave boost female labor force participation (Jaumotte 2004; Colonna and Marcassa 2015; Byker 2016). These policy responses designed to encourage women's work are particularly important in the Indian context, in which the female labor force participation is low and has even declined. Ultimately, challenging the norms that put housework and childcare responsibilities solely on women must be at the center of any policy response to low female labor force participation. Fortunately, restrictive gender norms are not immutable. For instance, in India, exposure to female leaders and attempts to reshape gender attitudes through discussion and persuasion not only challenges stereotypical gender roles but also closes adolescents' gender aspiration gap and makes attitudes more supportive of gender equality (Beaman et al. 2012; Dhar, Jain, and Javachandran 2018).

1.8 Figures

Figure 1.1. Average labour force participation for the estimation sample across IHDS-I and IHDS-II



Note: This figure plots the average labour force participation rate for women who lost their MILs and those who didn't across IHDS-I and IHDS-II. The estimation sample is restricted to the women who were living with their MILs at the baseline.

1.9 Tables

	(1)	(2)	(2) - (1)
	Sub-group:	Sub-group:	
	Mother-in-law did	Mother-in-law	
	not pass away	passed away	
Urban residence	0.26	0.27	0.00
SC/ST/OBC	0.86	0.85	-0.01
Own land	0.54	0.54	0.01
Assets (number)	13.08	12.41	-0.67***
Age (in years)	28.31	32.96	4.65^{**}
Age at marriage (in years)	17.61	17.31	-0.30**
Number of brothers	1.96	2.04	0.07^{**}
Number of sisters	1.87	1.92	0.04^{**}
Purdah	0.59	0.59	0.00
Men eat first	0.39	0.34	-0.05**
Cash in hand	0.76	0.80	0.03**
Name in house papers	0.10	0.13	0.03**
Mother-in-law ill in 2004-05	0.35	0.39	0.04^{**}
Labor force participation: >240 hours	0.50	0.59	0.09***
Number of observations	6,045	1,496	

Table 1.1. Sample Characteristics in 2004-05

Note: This table reports simple differences in means using data from the IHDS-I for DILs who live with their MILs in 2004-05 across two groups of women: whose MILs didn't die and those whose MILs died between the IHDS-I and IHDS-II. * Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

	(1) Past Year Labor Force Participation: < 240 Hours	(2) Past Year Labor Force Participation: < 240 Hours
Post	-0.032**	-0.031*
Post X Mother-in-law Died	(0.016) - 0.046^{**} (0.023)	(0.016)
Post X Mother-in-law died last year	()	-0.218**
Post X Mother-in-law died one years ago		(0.096) 0.000 (0.056)
Post X Mother-in-law died two years ago		-0.047
Post X Mother-in-law died three years ago		(0.049) -0.121*** (0.045)
Post X Mother-in-law died four years ago		-0.057
Post X Mother-in-law died five years ago		$(0.052) \\ -0.005 \\ (0.059)$
Post X Mother-in-law died six years ago		-0.038
		(0.065)
Post X Mother-in-law died more than seven years ago		-0.025
		(0.106)
Observations	15048	15048
R-squared	0.689	0.689
Control Average	0.467	0.467
Individual Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes
Time Varying Controls	Yes	Yes

Table 1.2. Effect of Mother-in-law's Death on Labor Force Participation

Note: This table reports the results from a difference-in-differences specification 4.1 in Column (1) and from specification 4.2 in Column (2). The outcome is an indicator for if the woman was active in the labor market in the past one year. Time-varying controls include assets and number of children. We also include individual fixed effects. Robust standard errors clustered at the level of the PSU are reported.

* Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.
| Sector |
|----------------|
| By |
| Participation: |
| Force |
| Labour |
| on |
| Death |
| -law's |
| her-in- |
| of Mot |
| Effect |
| 1.3. |
| Table |

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)
	Past Year Labour Force Participation: < 240 Hours Farm Job	Past Year Labour Force Participation: < 240 Hours Animal Husbandry Job	Past Year Labour Force Participation: < 240 Hours Agricultural Wage Job	Past Year Labour Force Participation: < 240 Hours Non-agricultural Wage Job	Past Year Labour Force Participation: < 240 Hours Salaried Job	Past Year Labour Force Participation: < 240 Hours Business Job
Post	0.007	-0.035**	0.038^{***}	0.049^{***}	-0.033***	-0.035***
	(0.013)	(0.014)	(0.010)	(0.008)	(0.005)	(0.004)
Post X Mother-in-law Died	-0.034^{*}	-0.016	0.006	-0.006	0.003	-0.002
	(0.019)	(0.021)	(0.016)	(0.013)	(0.007)	(0.007)
Observations	15048	15048	15048	15048	15048	15048
R-squared	0.724	0.686	0.700	0.581	0.508	0.509
Control Average	0.252	0.280	0.137	0.0768	0	0
Individual Fixed Effects	\mathbf{Yes}	Yes	\mathbf{Yes}	\mathbf{Yes}	$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{es}}$	\mathbf{Yes}
Time Varying Controls	$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{es}}$	Y_{es}	$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{es}}$	\mathbf{Yes}	\mathbf{Yes}	\mathbf{Yes}
Note: This table reports the 1	results from a di	ifference-in-differen	nces specification	1 4.1. The outcome	e is an indicator	

include assets and number of children. We also include individual fixed effects. Robust standard errors clustered tor if the woman was active in the labor market for different sectors in the past one year. Time-varying controls at the level of the PSU are reported. * Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

	(1) Past Year Labour Force Participation: < 240 Hours, by Number of Kids
Post X Mother-in-law died X 0-2 children	-0.005
Post X Mother-in-law died X 3 children	-0.039
Post X Mother-in-law died X 4 children	(0.037)-0 107**
	(0.047)
Post X Mother-in-law died $X \ge 5$ children	-0.123^{*} (0.063)
Observations	15048
R-squared	0.689
Control Average	0.467
Individual Fixed Effects	Yes
Time Varying Controls	Yes

Table 1.4. Effect of Mother-in-law's Death on Labour Force Participation:Heterogeneous Effects, by Number of Children in Round 2

Note: This table reports the results from heterogeneity by the number of kids in the difference-in-differences specification 4.2. The outcome is an indicator for if the woman was active in the labor market in the past one year. Column (1) shows that the effect is the strongest for women with more than three children. The differences in estimates between women with 0-2 children and women with 4 or more children are statistically significant. However, the differences in estimates for women with 3 children and those with 4 or more children is not statistically different from zero. Time-varying controls include assets and number of children. We also include individual fixed effects. Robust standard errors clustered at the level of the PSU are reported.

	(1) Past Year Labour Force Participation: < 240 Hours, by Age	(2) Past Year Labour Force Participation: < 240 Hours, by Caste
Post X Mother-in-law died X <=25 years	0.049 (0.049)	
Post X Mother-in-law died X 26-30 years	0.018 (0.046)	
Post X Mother-in-law died X 31-35 years	-0.094^{**} (0.045)	
Post X Mother-in-law died X 36-40 years	-0.103^{**} (0.046)	
Post X Mother-in-law died X >40 years	-0.120^{***} (0.045)	
Post X Mother-in-law died X Non-SC/ST/OBC		-0.039 (0.050)
Post X Mother-in-law died X SC/ST/OBC		-0.048* (0.024)
Observations	15048	15048
R-squared	0.690	0.689
Control Average	0.467	0.467
Individual Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes
Time Varying Controls	Yes	Yes

Table 1.5. Effect of Mother-in-law's Death on Labour Force Participation:Heterogenous Effects, by Age and Caste

Note: This table reports the results from heterogeneity by age and caste in the difference-in-differences specification 4.2. The outcome is an indicator for if the woman was active in the labor market in the past one year. The differences in effects for women who are of age 25 or less and those who are over 30 are statistically significant. The differences in the coefficients reported in Column (2) for the two caste categories are not significantly different from zero. Time-varying controls include assets and number of children. We also include individual fixed effects. Robust standard errors clustered at the level of the PSU are reported. * Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

	(1) Total Time Spent in Getting Water	(2) Total Time Spent in Getting Fuel
Post	-12.646***	-87.503***
	(1.649)	(5.840)
Post X Mother-in-law Died	4.338^{*}	17.894^{**}
	(2.228)	(7.685)
Observations	28720	28650
R-squared	0.616	0.608
Control Average	25.01	52.39
Individual Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes
Time Varying Controls	Yes	Yes

Table 1.6. Effect of Mother-in-law's Death on Women's Aggregate Time Use

Note: This table reports the results from a difference-in-differences specification 4.1. The outcome in column (1) is the total time women spend in getting water and the outcome in column (2) is the total time women spend in getting fuel. Time-varying controls include assets and number of children. We also include individual fixed effects. Robust standard errors clustered at the level of the PSU are reported. * Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

Appendix

1.A Identifying Mother-in-law/Daughter-in-law Pairs

In this section, we describe how we used the household roster at the baseline to identify co-residing MIL/DIL pairs. The household roster listed demographic information on all the individuals who lived in this dwelling and shared the same kitchen for over the past six months. These individuals constitute household members.

The key ingredients for identifying identify MIL/DIL pairs were the sex of the head of household, sex of their children, their children's marital status, and relationship to the head of the household. We used four rules to identify MIL/DIL pairs using the household roster:

Rule 1: If the household had a male head and a married son, then the wife of the household head is the MIL and the female child-in-law of the household head is the DIL.

Rule 2: If the household had a female head and a married son, then the household head is the MIL, and the female child-in-law of the household head is the DIL.

Rule 3: If the household had a married male head and his mother was a household member, then his mother is the MIL, and his wife is the DIL.

Rule 4: If the household had a married female head and her parent-in-law was a

household member, then her female parent-in-law is the MIL, and she is the DIL.

We used analogous rules to identify the FIL of the DIL we thus identified. Finally, we used information on the spouse identification number within the same roster to identify the spouses of the DIL.

1.B Additional Figures

Figure 1.2. Effect of the Death of the Mother-in-Law, by years of death



Note: Each circle plots the point estimate for the coefficient on $MILdied_i * Post_{it} * H_i$ where H_i is the number of years since the MIL's death (see equation 4.2). The regressions include individual fixed effects and time-varying controls (assets and number of children). All standard errors are clustered at the level of the primary sampling unit.

Figure 1.3. Effect of the Death of the Mother-in-law, by the number of children



Note: Each circle plots the point estimate for the coefficient on $MILdied_i * Post_{it} * H_i$ where H_i is the number of children the DIL had in 2011-12 (see equation 4.2). The regressions include individual fixed effects and time-varying controls (assets and number of children). All standard errors are clustered at the level of the primary sampling unit.



Figure 1.4. Effect of the Death of the Mother-in-Law, by age

Note: Each circle plots the point estimate for the coefficient on $MILdied_i * Post_{it} * H_i$ where H_i is the DIL's age (see equation 4.2). The regressions include individual fixed effects and time-varying controls (assets and number of children). All standard errors are clustered at the level of the primary sampling unit.



Figure 1.5. Effect of the Death of the Mother-in-Law, by caste

Note: Each circle plots the point estimate for the coefficient on $MILdied_i * Post_{it} * H_i$ where H_i is caste (see equation 4.2). The regressions include individual fixed effects and time-varying controls (assets and number of children). All standard errors are clustered at the level of the primary sampling unit.

Figure 1.6. Permutation Tests for the Effect of Mother-in-law's Death on Daughterin-law's Labor Force Participation



Figure 1.7. Distribution of β_1



Figure 1.8. Distribution of t-statistic

Note: Panel (a) shows the distribution of estimates of β_1 from a permutation test for equation 4.1. Panel (b) shows the distribution of estimates of t-statistic from a permutation test for equation 4.1. For each observation, treatment status was randomly generated and these assignments were used to compute β_1 and associated t-statistic 2000 times.

1.C Additional Tables

	(1)	$\langle 0 \rangle$	(0) (1)
	(1)	(2)	(2) - (1)
	Sub-group:	Sub-group:	
	Did not live with	Lived with	
	mother-in-law	mother-in-law	
Urban residence	0.33	0.26	-0.06***
SC/ST/OBC	0.85	0.86	0.00
Own land	0.44	0.54	0.09^{***}
Assets (number)	11.50	12.95	1.45^{***}
Age (in years)	34.88	29.23	-5.64***
Age at marriage (in years)	16.99	17.55	0.56^{***}
Number of brothers	2.05	1.98	-0.07***
Number of sisters	1.96	1.88	-0.08***
Purdah	0.53	0.59	0.06^{***}
Men eat first	0.30	0.38	0.09^{***}
Cash in hand	0.84	0.77	-0.07***
Name in house papers	0.17	0.11	-0.06***
Labor force participation:	0.58	0.52	-0.06***
>240 hours			
Number of observations	$17,\!935$	7,541	

Table 1.7. Full Sample Characteristics of Eligible Women in 2004-05

Note: This table reports simple differences in means using data from the IHDS-I for all eligible women in 2004-05 across two groups of women: who live with their MILs and those who did not live with their MILs.

	(1) Past Year Labor Force Participation: < 240 Hours Treatment Father-in-law's Death	(2) Past Year Labor Force Participation: < 240 Hours Outcome Spouse's Labor Force Participation
Post	-0.025	-0.049**
	(0.020)	(0.019)
Post X Father-in-law died	-0.011	
	(0.027)	
Post X Mother-in-law Died		-0.034
		(0.027)
Observations	9949	13095
R-squared	0.678	0.737
Control Average	0.467	0.458
Individual Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes
Time Varying Controls	Yes	Yes

Table 1.8. Effect of Mother-in-law's Death on Labor Force Participation: Placebo Tests

Note: This table reports the results from a difference-in-differences specification 4.1. The outcome for column (1) is an indicator for if the woman was active in the labor market in the past one year and for column (2) is an indicator if her spouse was active in the labor market in the past one year. In the first column, the sample is restricted to those women who lived with their FILs, and in the second column it is restricted to those men whose wives lived with their mothers-in-law. Time-varying controls include assets and number of children. We also include individual fixed effects. Robust standard errors clustered at the level of the PSU are reported. * Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

	(1)	(0)	(0) (1)
	(1)	(2)	(2) - (1)
	Sub-group:	Sub-group:	
	Father-in-law did	Father-in-law	
	not pass away	passed away	
Urban residence	0.24	0.25	0.01
SC/ST/OBC	0.86	0.85	-0.02
Own land	0.57	0.56	-0.00
Assets (number)	13.29	12.98	-0.31
Age (in years)	26.81	29.86	3.05^{***}
Age at marriage (in years)	17.54	17.67	0.13
Number of brothers	1.94	1.97	0.03
Number of sisters	1.86	1.94	0.07
Purdah	0.64	0.59	-0.05**
Men eat first	0.47	0.41	-0.05**
Cash in hand	0.75	0.76	0.01
Name in house papers	0.08	0.11	0.03**
Labor force participation: >240 hours	0.47	0.55	0.08***

Table 1.9. Sample Characteristics in 2004-05

Note: This table reports simple differences in means using data from the IHDS-I for DILs who live with their FILs in 2004-05 across two groups of women: whose FILs didn't die and those whose FILs died between the IHDS-I and IHDS-II. * Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

	(1)	(2)	(3) Woman Vigita
	Men Eat First	Woman Keeps Purdah	Natal Home Often
Post	-0.096***	0.002	0.024
	(0.018)	(0.015)	(0.016)
Post X Mother-in-law Died	0.026	-0.031	-0.051^{**}
	(0.024)	(0.020)	(0.023)
Observations	15048	15048	15048
R-squared	0.612	0.775	0.583
Control Average	0.278	0.600	0.760
Individual Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Time Varying Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes

Table 1.10. Effect of Mother-in-law's Death on Women's Other Outcomes

Note: This table reports the results from a difference-in-differences specification 4.1. In column (1), the outcome is if men eat first, in column (2), the outcome is if woman keeps purdah, and in column (3), the outcome is if woman visits natal home often. Time-varying controls include assets and number of children. We also include individual fixed effects. Robust standard errors clustered at the level of the PSU are reported.

	(1) Average Time Spent in Getting Water	(2) Average Time Spent in Getting Fuel
Post	-8.040***	-43.787***
	(0.755)	(2.584)
Post X Mother-in-law Died	2.748^{***}	12.245^{***}
	(0.957)	(3.180)
Observations	28720	28650
R-squared	0.614	0.607
Control Average	9.453	19.90
Individual Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes
Time Varying Controls	Yes	Yes

Table 1.11. Effect of Mother-in-law's Death on Women's Per Capita Time Use

Note: This table reports the results from a difference-in-differences specification 4.1. The outcome in column (1) is the average time women spend in getting water and the outcome in column (2) is the average time women spend in getting fuel. Time-varying controls include assets and number of children. We also include individual fixed effects. Robust standard errors clustered at the level of the PSU are reported.

	(1) Total Time Spent in Getting Water	(2) Total Time Spent in Getting Fuel	(3) Average Time Spent in Getting Water	(4) Average Time Spent in Getting Fuel
Post	-11.991***	-89.828***	-7.873***	-46.927***
	(1.822)	(6.469)	(0.848)	(3.115)
Post X Fother-in-law died	-1.400	-2.711	-1.288	-5.186
	(2.847)	(8.739)	(1.459)	(4.712)
Observations	17302	17252	17284	17234
R-squared	0.616	0.607	0.613	0.608
Control Average	24.44	51.12	9.766	20.40
Individual Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Time Varying Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes

Table 1.12. Effect of Father-in-law's Death on Women's Time Use

Note: This table reports the results from a difference-in-differences specification 4.1. The outcome in column (1) is the total time women spend in getting water, the outcome in column (2) is the total time women spend in getting fuel, the outcome in column (3) is the average time women spend in getting water, and the outcome in column (4) is the average time women spend in getting fuel. Time-varying controls include assets and number of children. We also include individual fixed effects. Robust standard errors clustered at the level of the PSU are reported. * Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

	(1) Total Time Spent in Getting Water	(2) Total Time Spent in Getting Fuel	(3) Average Time Spent in Getting Water	(4) Average Time Spent in Getting Fuel
Post	-3.779***	-39.456***	-3.042***	-21.002***
	(0.996)	(3.933)	(0.509)	(1.845)
Post X Mother-in-law Died	1.128	9.215	0.458	0.497
	(1.526)	(5.854)	(0.763)	(3.072)
Observations	28720	28709	28597	28586
R-squared	0.562	0.563	0.566	0.573
Control Average	11.06	31.36	4.480	13.44
Individual Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Time Varying Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes

Table 1.13. Effect of Mother-in-law's Death on Men's Time Use

Note: This table reports the results from a difference-in-differences specification 4.1. The outcome in column (1) is the total time men spend in getting water, the outcome in column (2) is the total time men spend in getting fuel, the outcome in column (3) is the average time men spend in getting water, and the outcome in column (4) is the average time men spend in getting fuel. Time-varying controls include assets and number of children. We also include individual fixed effects. Robust standard errors clustered at the level of the PSU are reported. * Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
	Girls'	Girls'	Boys'	Boys'
	Total Time	Total Time	Total Time	Total Time
	Spent in	Spent in	Spent in	Spent in
	Getting Water	Getting Fuel	Getting Water	Getting Fuel
Post	-1.143*	-2.166**	1.640***	-1.501*
	(0.659)	(0.942)	(0.437)	(0.853)
Post X Mother-in-law died	0.526	-0.501	-0.979	-0.039
	(1.139)	(2.218)	(1.309)	(1.411)
Observations	28720	28720	25305	28720
R-squared	0.507	0.492	0.575	0.479
Control Average	4.512	5.245	4.160	3.738
Individual Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Time Varying Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes

Table 1.14. Effect of Mother-in-law's Death on Children's Time Use

Note: This table reports the results from a difference-in-differences specification 4.1. The outcomes in column (1) & (2) are the total time girls spend in getting water and fuel. The outcomes in Column (3) & (4) are the total time boys spend in getting water & fuel. Time-varying controls include assets and number of children. We also include individual fixed effects. Robust standard errors clustered at the level of the PSU are reported.

	(1) Need Permission to Visit Local Grocery Store	(2) Need Permission to Visit Friend's Home	(3) Need Permission to Visit Health Center
Post	0.197^{***}	0.086***	0.105***
	(0.022)	(0.016)	(0.013)
Post X Mother-in-law died	-0.007	-0.029	-0.007
	(0.029)	(0.022)	(0.020)
Observations	15048	15048	15048
R-squared	0.544	0.522	0.534
Control Average	0.485	0.878	0.922
Individual Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes
Time Varying Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes

Table 1.15. Effect of Mother-in-law's Death on Measures of Autonomy

Note: This table reports the results from a difference-in-differences specification 4.1. In column (1), the outcome is if the woman needs permission to visit a local grocery store, in column (2), the outcome is if she needs permission to visit her friend's home, and in column (3), the outcome is if woman she needs permission to visit a health center. Time-varying controls include assets and number of children. We also include individual fixed effects. Robust standard errors clustered at the level of the PSU are reported.

1.D Additional Analysis

Table 1.16.	Effect of	Mother-in-lav	w's Death	on on	Labour	Force	Participa	ation:
		Heterogenous	s Effects,	by V	Wealth			

	(1) Past Year Labour Force Participation: < 240 Hours, by Wealth
Post X Mother-in-law died X Bottom 50%	-0.036
	(0.031)
Post X Mother-in-law died X Top 50%	-0.055*
	(0.031)
Observations	15048
R-squared	0.689
Control Average	0.467
Individual Fixed Effects	Yes
Time Varying Controls	Yes

Note: This table reports the results from heterogeneity by wealth in the difference-in-differences specification 4.2. The outcome is an indicator for if the woman was active in the labor market in the past one year. Column (1) shows that the effect is marginally stronger for richer women. However, the differences in the estimates between the two wealth categories are not statistically different from zero. Time-varying controls include assets and number of children. We also include individual fixed effects. Robust standard errors clustered at the level of the PSU are reported.



Figure 1.9. Effect of the Death of the Mother-in-Law, by wealth

Note: Each circle plots the point estimate for the coefficient on $MILdied_i * Post_{it} * H_i$ where H_i is wealth categories (see equation 4.2). The regressions include individual fixed effects and time-varying controls (assets and number of children). All standard errors are clustered at the level of the primary sampling unit.

Chapter 2

The Effects of Making Prenatal Sex Detection Illegal

DIVYA PANDEY

2.1 Introduction

Discrimination against females can manifest itself in the form of sex selection. Sex selection can be defined as the deliberate elimination of girls through feticide or infanticide. Excess female mortality caused by gender discrimination, sex-selective abortions, and neglect has led to missing women in several developing countries with strong son preferences (Sen 1990).¹ He finds that there are more than 100 million missing women in South Asia, West Asia, and North Africa as a result of inequality and neglect. Among the number of women that could have been potentially alive today, India alone has 25 million "missing women" (Anderson and Ray 2012).

^{1.} According to Sen 1990, the female to male ratio in developing countries can be as low as 0.94 in comparison to 1.05-1.06 in the developed countries.

One of the reasons for declining female to male ratios in India is sex selectionthe deliberate elimination of girls through feticide or infanticide. The introduction of prenatal sex determination along with the legalization of abortion led to an increase in sex-selective abortions. In an attempt to remedy this problem, the Indian Parliament enacted the Pre-Natal Diagnostic Techniques (PNDT) Act in 1996 which made the use of prenatal sex determination techniques illegal. The act aimed to improve the distorted sex ratios by reducing sex-selective abortions. A similar law was passed by the Indian state of Maharashtra before 1996. Studies suggest that the policy improved the female to male ratio in the 0-6 age group (Nandi and Deolalikar 2013).

This paper examines the unintended consequences of placing a legal ban on prenatal sex-selection techniques. While the intended effect of the PNDT Act was to increase the probability of female birth, the policy may have substituted prenatal sex selection for postnatal sex discrimination. For example, parents who would have otherwise aborted a female may respond to the PNDT Act by investing fewer resources in unwanted girls. Fewer health investments can eventually lead to worse health outcomes for girls in the long run.

To study gender discrimination and child health, this paper studies measures of child health and parental behavior from the National Family Health Surveys (NFHS). To estimate causal impacts, the identification strategy exploits two sources of variation. Specifically, I rely on variation over time (birth before and after the ban) and spatial variation due to regional differences. For the spatial variation, the Indian state of Maharashtra was the first to impose a ban on prenatal sex determination techniques in the year 1988, while the rest of India imposed the same policy in the year 1996. Therefore, the national level PNDT Act only affected children born in non-Maharashtrian states during or after 1996. Consistent with previous literature, preliminary findings suggest a positive effect on the probability of female birth. However, positive effects are only restricted to first-born girls. In terms of health, using World Health Organization's z-score based measures for weight and height-for-age, I find those female children born after the ban are 13.8 and 12 percent more likely to be malnourished or stunted in comparison to boys. Further, at birth, there is no difference between the health outcomes of boys and girls. Nevertheless, the probability of malnutrition or stunting is significantly higher for older girls as a result of the ban.

The findings of this paper in terms of female child health outcomes provide support to the hypothesis that as a result of the ban on prenatal sex determination parents are responding by investing fewer resources in their female children. Existing studies lend support to this hypothesis by showing that mothers breastfeed boys more than girls (Jayachandran and Kuziemko 2011). A ban on prenatal sex determination can widen gender gaps in breastfeeding. In terms of prenatal investments, mothers receive more tetanus shots and make more antenatal visits when pregnant with a male child (Bharadwaj and Lakdawala 2013). In the Indian context, with high son preferences, another effect of a successful legal ban on prenatal sex determination could imply the reduction of gender gaps in prenatal investments. At this point, I restrict my analysis to examine the effect of the policy on female outcomes.

Based on existing literature, two potential mechanisms could explain my findings. First, prenatal sex determination not only gives parents control over fertility but also enables them to influence the gender composition of children. In the absence of prenatal sex determination techniques and prevalence of son preferences, parents can respond by investing more in boys relative to girls because they can no longer abort 'unwanted' girls. Second, even when parents do not actively discriminate against children and they only have the desired sex composition of children with at least one son, then they may exhibit fertility-stopping behavior. This means that when sex selection is not allowed parents continue to have children until they achieve their desired number of sons or at least one son. Consequently, girls will be born in families with more children on average and hence get fewer resources (Jayachandran and Pande 2017; Rosenblum 2013).

Some papers examining the effects of sex-selective abortions that closely complement my findings are discussed as follows. First, a study exploiting exogenous variation in the availability of sex-selective abortion caused by the legalization of abortion in Taiwan indicates that sex selection increases male-to-female ratios and reduces excess female mortality (Lin, Liu, and Qian 2014). Second, Anukriti, Bhalotra, and Tam, n.d.) show that the availability of sex-detection technologies in India has caused a reduction in fertility and the erosion of gender differentials in breastfeeding, immunization, and post-neonatal mortality rates. The findings of these papers are in line with my findings. If sex determination technologies reduce postnatal discrimination, then the absence of these technologies can lead to worse female health outcomes.

There are opposing views on the effects of sex selection in the long run. Sex selection can cause an increase in crime against women due to a surplus of males at marriageable and crime-prone ages (Amaral and Bhalotra 2016). However, high male-to-female ratios can improve female bargaining power in the marriage market and hence the likelihood of getting married (Angrist 2002).

Studies using Indian Census data and Indian District Level Household Survey indicate that a legal ban on prenatal sex-determination increased female to male ratios for children in the age group 0-6 (Nandi and Deolalikar 2013) and did not affect the relative mortality of infant girls (Nandi 2014). Empirical evidence also suggests that a legal ban on prenatal sex determination did not affect sex ratios among Asian newborn children in Pennsylvania and Illinois (Nandi, Kalantry, and Ciltro 2014). While there are several papers studying the short and long-run effects of sex selection, studies on the effects of making sex-detection technologies inaccessible are limited. From a policy perspective, it is an important question as it has implications for "missing women". Also, the policy may backfire if a ban on prenatal sex discrimination increases postnatal sex discrimination. Although these studies suggest that such a ban does not affect female child mortality, it is possible that it affects female child health and eventually long run mortality.² While helpful, existing papers only focus on the effect of a ban on prenatal sex detection on sex ratios and child mortality. This paper seeks to add to the literature by looking at the effects of the ban on female child health and prenatal and postnatal investments made by parents.

2.2 Background

Cultural norms such as patriarchal and patrilineal societies are crucial reasons for son preferences (Jayachandran 2015). Name and property are passed on to the next generation through male descendants in patrilineal societies and daughters are married off to other families. Parents prefer sons because they view them as insurance for old age. The tradition of dowry at the time of daughters' wedding in South Asian countries also makes having daughters more expensive (Bhalotra, Chakrvarty, and Gulesci 2016; Anukriti, Kwon, and Prakash 2016). The legalization of abor-

^{2.} In fact Anderson and Ray 2012) find that even though sex selection at birth and poor treatment of female children are the key explanations for "missing women", they find that there are more missing women at older ages in the Indian context.

tion and the introduction of sex determination technologies allowed parents to abort 'unwanted' girls.

Abortion was first legalized in India through the passage of the Medical Termination of Pregnancy Act (MTP) 1971, effective in most states since 1972. The stated objective of the MTP ACT was to improve maternal health by preventing a large number of unsafe abortions leading to maternal mortality.³ The MTP Act lays out the valid reasons for a legal abortion, who can terminate pregnancies legally, and the type of facility in which abortions can be performed. Under the Act, abortion is legal if the pregnancy endangers the pregnant woman's life, causes injury to her physical or mental health, is a result of rape or contraceptive failure (applies only to married women), or indicates mental or physical abnormalities in the fetus. ⁴

Sex selection became an important cause of abortion after the introduction of amniocentesis in the 1970s. Amniocentesis was originally introduced to detect genetic abnormalities, but it was soon being used to determine the sex of the fetus for sex-selective abortions. Fetal sex determination became even more feasible after ultrasound became accessible in the mid-1980s. The imports of ultrasound machines spiked up after the gradual liberalization of the Indian economy since the 1980s (Anukriti et al. 2017). ⁵ Ultrasound techniques were advertised as good investments with slogans that said that the cost of ultrasound is much lower than the future costs of dowry (Sudha and Rajan 1999). The ubiquity and affordability (roughly \$10-\$20

^{3.} Some believe that population control was an important motive of the Act (Phadke 1998).

^{4.} In most cases approval of the pregnant woman is enough for a legal abortion, however, written approval is required from a guardian if the woman seeking an abortion is under 18 years of age or mentally ill. Further, approval from one registered practitioner is required for abortions taking place at less than 12 weeks of pregnancy and two registered medical practitioners must approve abortions between 12 and 20 of pregnancy (Arnold et al. 2002). Pregnancy cannot be terminated beyond 20 weeks of gestation.

^{5.} The production of ultrasound machines increased around 15 times in the period 1988-2003 as a result of relaxation of industrial licensing policies (George 2006, Grover and Vijayvergia 2006).

according to Arnold et al. 2002) of sex-detection technologies contributed to the cascading female-to-male ratios in India (Bhalotra and Cochrane 2010).

The increasing number of sex-selective abortions led to several protests and feminist movements (Gangoli 1998). The Indian government banned sex detection in government facilities as early as 1976. Nevertheless, private health centers remained unregulated for almost 20 years and the use of sex detection continued conspicuously. In 1988, the Indian state of Maharashtra became the first state to put a legal ban on prenatal sex determination driven by the health and feminist movements. The rest of India enacted a law called the Pre-Natal Diagnostic Techniques (Regulation and Prevention of Misuse) Act, 1994 which became fully effective on January, 1st 1996. The law made it illegal to use amniocentesis or ultrasound to determine the sex of the child, however, the techniques could be used to determine maternal and fetal health. The PNDT law was further amended in 2003, by bringing within the bounds of the law, techniques of preconception sex selection, where doctors try to influence the gender of the child through techniques like sperm sorting.

The efficacy of the PNDT Act has often been questioned. There are concerns that the act has been poorly enforced in India because female to male ratios has continued to decline from 945 girls per 1000 boys in 1991 to 927 in 2001 to 910 in 2011. According to estimates by Bhalotra and Cochrane 2010) around 0.48 million girls were aborted in India per annum during 1995-2005. The Indian Child Development Minister, Menaka Gandhi suggested in 2016 that sex determination should be made compulsory so that the government can keep track of how many girls were conceived and how many were born. There are opposing views on a legal ban on prenatal sex determination. While some believe that the ban can improve sex ratio at birth (Nandi and Deolalikar 2013), others believe that prenatal sex discrimination can lead to a decrease in postnatal sex discrimination (Anukriti et al. 2017, Goodkind 1996, 1999).

2.3 Data

This study uses data from the National Family Health Surveys (NFHS) that provides information on population, health, and nutrition across Indian states.⁶ The NFHS is a large-scale, multi-round survey conducted in a sample of households throughout India. These surveys were designed to provide estimates of important indicators on family welfare, maternal and child health, anthropometrics, and nutrition. Women between the ages of 15 and 49 were interviewed. So far, there have been four rounds of these surveys in India. To study the effects of putting a legal ban on prenatal sex determination, I use data from the first two rounds of the surveys, NFHS-1 (1992-93) and NFHS-2 (1998-99).

The effect of a ban on prenatal sex determination on the survival probability of girls is estimated using NFHS-2 (1998-99). The surveys include the entire birth history of women including the date of birth of the child, the child's gender and birth order, and mother's age at first birth. The sample consists of 80,539 births, out of which 4,489 are in Maharashtra. The advantage of using this sample is that it is not affected by gender-specific mortality rates because, unlike census data, it reports the entire birth history of women which includes living as well as deceased children. The sample used for this analysis consists of all births between 1990 and 1999. I do not include earlier births because the empirical strategy exploits the fact that Maharashtra had imposed a legal ban on prenatal sex determination in 1988 and was

^{6.} NFHS data is available through the Demographic and Health Surveys (DHS) Program's data distribution system.

unaffected by the national level ban in $1996.^7$

To estimate the effect on health outcomes and investments, I merged the first two rounds of the NFHS (NFHS-1 and NFHS-2). NFHS-2 (1998-99) collected anthropometric and investment data on children who were less than 3 years of age, as a result, there was no information on children born before the ban. Merging the second round with the first round provides data on children born in the pre-ban period. Child malnutrition and stunting are measured using weight-for-age (WFA) and height-for-age (HFA) which are World Health Organization's universally applicable, z-score based growth standards for children aged 0 to 5 years.⁸ A z-score of 0 represents the median of the gender and age-specific reference population and a z-score of -2 implies that the child is 2 standard deviations below the median of the reference population. A z-score of -2 is the threshold for being considered malnourished or stunted.⁹ The sample for estimating the effect on child health outcomes consists of 38,611 children, out of which 2,678 were born in Maharashtra.

A potential problem with using survey data is selection bias. The surveys automatically exclude women who died, for instance, from maternal mortality. If abortions increase the risk of maternal mortality, then the sample would not include women who died before the survey due to unsafe sex-selective abortions. This could lead to the underestimation of the effect of the ban on the survival probability of females. The effect of the selection bias on the estimates for child outcomes is ambiguous.

^{7.} Years 1988 and 1989 are dropped because of a limited number of observations.

^{8.} The WHO constructs the height distribution using a sample of children from six affluent populations across five continents (Brazil, Ghana, India, Norway, Oman, and the United States) with no known health or environmental constraints to growth and who received recommended nutrition and health inputs (WHO Multicentre Growth Reference Study Group 2006b, Jayachandran and Pande 2017)

^{9.} As per WHO guidelines, I exclude outliers when: (i) WFA z-score>5 or <-6, (ii) (i) HFA z-score>6 or <-6.

The estimates would be downwards biased if we assume that children born to unhealthy mothers who died due to abortion are also unhealthy. However, they could be biased upwards if women who used sex-selective abortions gave birth to 'wanted' girls. In that case, the sample will not include healthy girls who did not face any discrimination.

2.4 Empirical Strategy

The hypothesis I test in this paper is whether a ban on prenatal sex determination causes an increase in postnatal sex discrimination. Prenatal sex determination was first banned in the Indian state of Maharashtra in the year 1988 and the rest of India followed in the year 1996. An individual's exposure to the national level policy is determined by the year of birth and the state of birth. I use a difference-in-differences strategy, similar to Nandi and Deolalikar 2013, to compare individuals born in Indian states other than Maharashtra (treatment group) to individuals born in Maharashtra (control group) before and after the national-level ban in 1996. The DD specification used to examine the effects of a legal ban on prenatal sex determination is described as follows,

$$Y_{ist} = \alpha_0 + \gamma Post96_t Treat_s + \alpha Post96_t + \beta Treat_s + \Theta X_{ist} + \epsilon_{ist}$$
(2.1)

where *i* is an individual, *s* is the individual's state of birth, and *t* is the birth year. X_{ist} includes other control variables. *Post*96_t is equal to one for 1996 and following years and *Treat_s* is equal to one for non-Maharashtrian states. The dependent variable, Y_{ist} in equation (1) is an indicator for a female birth. The DD estimate in equation (1), γ suggests the effect of the law on the probability of a female birth. All standard errors are clustered by state or state and birth-year to attenuate serial correlation in the error term.

$$Y_{ist} = \alpha_0 + \gamma Post96_t Treat_s Female_i + \alpha_1 Post96_t + \alpha_2 Treat_s + \alpha_3 Female_i + \beta_1 Post96_t Treat_s + \beta_2 Post96_t Female_i + \beta_3 Treat_s Female_i + \Theta X_{ist} + \epsilon_{ist}$$

$$(2.2)$$

The dependent variables in equation (2) are z-scores for WFA or HFA or indicators for under-three malnutrition or stunting for child *i*. As the main outcomes of interest are the gender differentials in health, I use an indicator for the gender of the child (*Female_i*) as the third interaction term in the triple difference-in-differences specification in equation (2). The triple difference estimate, γ captures the effect of the legal ban on prenatal sex determination on female child health.

One of the challenges to interpreting γ (equation (1)) as the causal effect of the ban on female health is that it does not take into account that there could be heterogeneous effects across age groups. When the sex of the child is unknown before birth then parents are unable to selectively invest less when pregnant with a female child. As a result, one should not expect gender gaps in health outcomes biased against females at birth. However, if girls receive fewer resources after birth, then malnutrition should be increasing with age among girls. To test for heterogeneous effects by gender and age, I estimate the following equation:

$$Y_{ist} = \alpha_0 + \gamma_0 Treat_t Post_{96} + \gamma_1 Treat_s Post_{96} Age_{1i} + \gamma_2 Treat_s Post_{96} Age_{2i}$$
$$+ \alpha_1 Age_{1i} + \alpha_2 Age_{2i} + \alpha_3 Treat_s + \alpha_4 Post_{96} + \beta_1 Treat_s Age_{1i} + \beta_2 Treat_s Age_{2i}$$
$$+ \beta_3 Post_{96} Age_{1i} + \beta_4 Post_{96} Age_{2i} + \Theta X_{ist} + \epsilon_{ist}$$
$$(2.3)$$

In equation (3), $Age1_i$ and $Age2_i$ are age-specific dummy variables equal to one when the age of child *i* is equal to 1 and 2. The omitted age group includes all children who are 0 years of age.¹⁰ γ_0 , γ_1 and γ_2 are the estimates of interest determining the effect of banning prenatal sex determination on malnutrition among children in the age group 0, 1 and 2. Including *Female* specific interactions in equation (3) allows observing differences in health outcomes by age and gender.

Soil quality, cultural differences, and other unobservables like beliefs can also affect the degree of son preferences. To address this, I include district fixed effects in my regression equations. Including district fixed effects allows controlling for unobservable time-invariant characteristics (soil quality, cultural or linguistic characteristics) that can affect female health. I also include birth order fixed effects which can also affect child health (Jayachandran and Pande 2017).

^{10.} Age0 implies that the child is less than 12 months old. Age1 implies that the kid is greater than or equal to 12 months old, but less than 24months. Age2 implies that the child's age is greater than equal to 24 months, but less than 36 months.

2.5 Results

2.5.1 Female Birth

Table 2.2 presents estimates of the effect of putting a legal ban on prenatal sex determination on the probability of female birth with different sets of controls. Column (1) reports coefficients from a specification similar to Nandi and Deolalkiar (2004). Specifications in columns (2)-(4) include birth year fixed effects with and without state-specific trends and birth-order fixed effects. Across all the different specifications my results are consistent with the previous literature. The coefficient on $Treat \times Post96$ confirms that as a result of the ban there was a 2.3 percentage point increase in the probability of female birth. This corresponds to a 4.8 percent increase in the probability of female births.¹¹

2.5.2 Health

Table 2.3 reports estimates of the effect of legally banning prenatal sex determination on z-scores for WFA and HFA. The coefficients on $Treat \times Post96 \times Female$ demonstrate that there was a 0.20 and 0.21 standard deviation decrease in the z-scores of under-three female WFA and HFA, respectively. With reference to the pre-period, this accounts for an 11.5 percent and 10.7 percent decrease in the z-scores of female WFA and HFA.

Table 2.4 presents results when the outcome variable is a binary outcome variable equal to one of the child is malnourished or stunted. The positive coefficients indicate that the probability of under-three female malnutrition and stunting increased by 5.8

^{11.} The fraction of female births in the baseline year (1995) in the treated units was 0.48.

and 6 percentage points, respectively. This implies that female malnutrition and stunting increased by 13.8 and 12 percent as a result of the ban.

The above results show that there was an overall increase in the probability of female malnutrition and stunting as a result of the ban. The heterogeneous effects by age are reported in Table 2.5. Coefficients in the first row of Table 4 demonstrate that the ban had no negative effect on the health of girls who were less than a year old at the time of the survey. However, at older ages, the coefficients indicate an adverse effect on female health. One-year-old girls were 8 percentage points more likely to be stunted and two-year-old girls were 24.3 percentage points more likely to be stunted after the ban. Boys are not likely to be stunted at age 1, but the probability of stunting is 1.3 percentage points for them at age 2. Nevertheless, the probability of male stunting is still lower at age 2 compared to females. These results indicate that parents responded by investing fewer resources in the 'unwanted' girls.

2.5.3 Robustness Checks

Pre-trends

A major threat to identification in a difference in differences strategy are trends different from zero in the outcome variable for treatment and control groups. To test for differential pre-trends in under-three malnutrition/stunting for treatment and control groups, I regress an indicator for stunting on the full set of interactions between indicators for treatment ($Treat_t$), female child ($Female_i$) and birth year, with birth order and district fixed effects.¹² The coefficients on the triple-interactions are re-

^{12.} The baseline year is 1992. The pre-ban data comes from a survey conducted in 1992-93. Therefore, I can only conduct this analysis for 1991 and 1992 in the pre-period. I omit 1993 because it only has 13 observations in the control group.
ported in Figure 1. There is no significant divergence between stunting in treatment and control groups in the pre-ban period. However, after the ban, there is an increase in the probability of female stunting.

Clustering Issues

Standard errors which are cluster-robust allow for heteroskedasticity and errors to be correlated within clusters. However, cluster-robust standard errors presume a large number of clusters. If the number of clusters is very few then the standard asymptotic tests tend to over-reject the null hypothesis. I restrict my sample to 20 states to estimate the effect of the ban on female health by age.¹³ To correct for asymptotic inconsistencies generated by a small number of clusters, I use the wild cluster bootstrap-t method proposed by Cameron, Galbech, and Miller (2008). The p-values from using the wild cluster bootstrapping method are reported in [] of Tables 2.3, 2.4, and 2.5. The results do not change significantly after using this method.

2.5.4 Falsification Tests

In Table 5, I randomly assign four major Indian states as control states. The outcome variable used is an indicator for stunting. The coefficients are either statistically insignificant or in the direction opposite to what I find in this paper.

2.6 Discussion

This paper examines the effects of putting a legal ban on prenatal sex determination on female child health. My findings suggest that while the probability of female

^{13.} I restrict my sample because of missing pre or post-data.

birth increased as a result of the ban, it adversely affected female health. The reason for this could be that parents responded by investing fewer resources in girls they could have aborted earlier. I tested this hypothesis using the NFHS and find no effects of the policy on the vaccinations received by boys and girls. A caveat of using vaccines as an outcome variable is that these were self-reported outcomes which could bias my results. It is also likely that girls received fewer resources in terms of other investments like food and care that lead to their poor health.

The results of this paper suggest that while sex-selective abortions distort sexratios, the inability of parents to choose the gender composition of their children can lead to worse outcomes for girls in the presence of strong son preferences. My findings suggest that a simple ban on prenatal sex detection may not be enough to improve sex ratios in the long run. Poor health during childhood can adversely affect the human capital formation and mortality of women at older ages. Policies that challenge social norms may be more effective in improving sex ratios and reducing gender biases (Gupta et al. 2003; Dhar, Jain, and Jayachandran 2018).

Nevertheless, this paper is not without limitations. First, the causal results should be interpreted with caution because the tariff reductions in India in the year 1993 could be biasing my estimates if they affected boys and girls differently. Second, I only rely on two years of pre-treatment data, which does not help me completely rule out differential trends in male and female health in the treatment and control states before the policy was enacted.



2.8 Tables

Variables	Pre-1996				
	Control	Treatment	Difference		
WFA_z	-1.92	-1.74	-0.18***		
	(1.26)	(1.40)			
HFA_z	-1.81	-1.95	0.14^{**}		
	(1.73)	(1.84)			
Malnourished	0.47	0.42	0.05***		
	(0.50)	0.50)			
Stunted	0.47	0.50	-0.03**		
	(0.50)	(0.50)			
Child's Age (months)	16.83	17.03	-0.2		
	(10.06)	(9.98)			
Birth-Order	2.54	2.93	-0.39***		
	(1.62)	(1.98)			
Age at first birth	18.4	19.53	-1.13***		
	(3.26)	(3.43)			
Mother's years of schooling	2.80	3.00	-0.200*		
	(1.90)	(2.05)			
Urban	0.405	0.285	0.12^{***}		
	(0.49)	(0.45)			
Hindus	0.74	0.736	0.004		
	(0.44)	(0.44)			
Muslims	0.156	0.132	0.024^{**}		
	0.36	0.34			
Schedule Caste	0.06	0.131	-0.071***		
	(0.24)	(0.34)			
Schedule Tribe	0.107	0.114	-0.007		
	(0.31)	(0.32)			

Table 2.1. Summary Statistics

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
VARIABLES	Female	Female	Female	Female
Treat imes Post96	0.019***	0.018***	0.023*	0.023*
	(0.005)	(0.0054)	(0.0121)	(0.0123)
District FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Birth Year FE	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
State-Specific Trends	No	No	Yes	Yes
Birth-Order FE	No	No	No	Yes
Observations	80,539	80,539	80,539	80,539

Table 2.2. Effect on Probability of Female Birth

This table presents results using specification 2.1 and NFHS-II Standard errors clustered by state are reported in (). *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

	140	ne 2.5. Enec	2-30010	.5 IOI HEIGH	t and weigh	U		
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)
VARIABLES	WFA_z	HFA_z	WFA_z	HFA_z	WFA_z	HFA_z	WFA_z	HFA_z
$Treat \times Post96$	0.200**	0.163*	0.196^{**}	0.169*	0.241**	0.262**	0.243**	0.273**
	(0.081)	(0.086)	(0.080)	(0.082)	(0.0938)	(0.108)	(0.100)	(0.114)
	[0.06]	[0.16]	[0.08]	[0.08]	[0.04]	[<0.01]	[0.08]	[<0.01]
Treat imes Post96 imes Female	-0.263***	-0.349***	-0.223***	-0.309***	-0.229***	-0.236***	-0.198***	-0.206***
	(0.045)	(0.033)	(0.050)	(0.037)	(0.043)	(0.028)	(0.048)	(0.031)
	[0.02]	[0.02]	[0.02]	[0.02]	[0.02]	[0.02]	[0.02]	[0.02]
Pre-Treat Mean	-1.74	-1.95	-1.74	-1.95	-1.74	-1.95	-1.74	-1.95
State FE	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Birth Order FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Birth Year FE	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Controls	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
Observations	38,611	38,611	38,611	38,611	38,611	38,611	38,611	38,611

Table 2.3. Effect on z-scores for Height and weight

This table presents results using specification $2.2 \ {\rm and} \ {\rm NFHS-I}$ and ${\rm II}$

Robust standard errors clustered by state are in ().

p-values from wildboot cluster reported in []

	(1)	(2)	(2)	-	(~)	(0)	(-)	(0)
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)
VARIABLES	Mal	Stunting	Mal	Stunting	Mal	Stunting	Mal	Stunting
Treat imes Post96	-0.059***	-0.054***	-0.058***	-0.057***	-0.073***	-0.080***	-0.073***	-0.084***
	(0.016)	(0.014)	(0.017)	(0.014)	(0.019)	(0.021)	(0.022)	(0.023)
	[0.06]	[0.02]	[0.06]	[0.02]	[0.02]	[0.02]	[0.02]	[0.02]
$Treat {\times} Post96 {\times} Female$	0.081***	0.096***	0.066***	0.085***	0.069***	0.067***	0.058***	0.060***
	(0.013)	(0.006)	(0.015)	(0.007)	(0.012)	(0.007)	(0.014)	(0.008)
	[<0.01]	[<0.01]	[<0.01]	[<0.01]	[<0.01]	[<0.01]	[<0.01]	[<0.01]
Pre-Treat Mean	0.42	0.50	0.42	0.50	0.42	0.50	0.42	0.50
State FE	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Birth Order FE	Yes							
Birth Year FE	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Controls	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
Observations	38,611	38,611	38,611	38,611	38,611	38,611	38,611	38,611

Table 2.4. Effect on Probability of Being Stunted and Malnourished

This table presents results using specification 2.2 and NFHS-I and II

Robust standard errors clustered by state are in ().

p-values from wildboot cluster reported in []

VARIABLES	Female Stunting	Female Stunting	Male Stunting	Male Stunting
Treat imes Post96	-0.110***	-0.080***	-0.108***	-0.106***
	(0.021)	(0.025)	(0.026)	(0.015)
	[0.02]	[0.02]	[0.02]	[0.02]
Treat imes Post96 imes Age1	0.083***	0.080***	0.017	-0.005
	(0.026)	(0.023)	(0.020)	(0.017)
	[0.04]	[0.06]	[0.4]	[0.84]
Treat imes Post96 imes Age2	0.290***	0.243***	0.149***	0.137***
	(0.026)	(0.021)	(0.038)	(0.032)
	[<0.01]	[<0.01]	[<0.01]	[<0.01]
Birth Order FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
State FE	Yes	No	Yes	No
District FE	No	Yes	No	Yes
Birth-Year FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Observations	18,821	18,821	19,790	19,790

Table 2.5. Effect on Stunting by Age and Gender

This table presents results using specification 2.3 and NFHS-I and II

Robust standard errors clustered by state in ().

p-values from wildboot cluster reported in []

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)					
VARIABLES	Gujarat	Karnataka	Rajasthan	Uttar Padesh					
Treat imes Post96 imes Female	0.008	0.015	-0.042***	-0.005					
	(0.011)	(0.010)	(0.010)	(0.011)					
District FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes					
Birth Order FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes					
Birth Year FE	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes					
Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes					
Observations	38,611	38,611	38,611	38,611					

 Table 2.6.
 Falsification Test-Stunting

This table presents results using specification 2.3 and NFHS-I and II Robust standard errors clustered by state in ().

Chapter 3

The Effects of Communal Violence on Women's Marital Outcomes: Evidence from Hindu-Muslim Riots in India

Devaki Ghose and Divya Pandey

3.1 Introduction

The disruptive impacts of violent conflicts are seldom gender-neutral. Women suffer in very specific ways during times of conflict as existing law and order break down, making them more susceptible to sexual violence and abuse. The Hindu-Muslim riots of 2002 in the Indian state of Gujarat were one such event in which not only were several killed, injured, and displaced, sexual violence against women had become its key feature (Jha and Farasat 2016). While the direct consequences of violent conflicts on women include rapes and other forms of abuse, its indirect consequences could involve changes in their marital outcomes and agency (La Mattina 2017; Gutierrez and Gallegos 2016). In this paper, we examine the effects of the intercommunal violence in Gujarat in the year 2002 on women's age at marriage and their postmarital socioeconomic status.

To examine the effects of the Gujarat riots of 2002 on women's marital outcomes, we use a retrospective state-year level dataset from the fourth round of the National Family Health Surveys (NFHS-IV) and a difference-in-differences strategy. Our empirical strategy relies on variation over time in marriages that took place before and after 2002, and the state-wise variation in the occurrence of riots. We also use the event study approach to observe differential trends in women's age at marriage between Gujarat and the other Indian states.

The difference-in-differences estimates suggest that age at marriage declined for women in Gujarat relative to other Indian states after the riots of 2002. The probability of women getting married before the age of 18 increased by 4.4 percentage points or by 14 percent after the riots in Gujarat compared with the control states. Also, the probability of getting married before age 18 is relatively higher among Muslim women who were the main victims of sexual violence during the riots.

Our event study estimates suggest that the effects are prominent two years after the intercommunal violence and the gap in terms of women's age at marriage between Gujarat and the other Indian states has been increasing over time. Our results are robust to using synthetic control methods or restricting the control group to states that share their borders with Gujarat. We do not find conclusive evidence on the effect of the riots on men's age at marriage. Next, we examine the effects of communal violence in Gujarat on women's postmarital socioeconomic status. Existing literature has established that marrying young or exposure to conflict can decrease women's bargaining power within the marriage (Field and Ambrus 2008; Jensen and Thornton 2003). We find that women married after the riots had fewer years of education, were more likely to experience domestic violence, had less control over their income, and had lower autonomy in terms of making decisions related to household purchases and visits.

Several mechanisms could explain our results. First, in the Indian culture, rape victims face the risks of being socially ostracised, which could worsen their position in the marriage market. Therefore, the fear inflicted by sexual violence on victims and their families could lead to early marriages of women. Second, distortions in sex ratios could also affect women's position in the marriage market (Becker 1981; Teso 2018; Abramitzky, Delavande, and Vasconcelos 2011). Third, negative income shocks caused by the riots can also alter women's marriage age due to the payment of dowry or bride prices at the time of marriages (Corno, Hildebrandt, and Voena 2020; Khanna and Kochhar 2020). We are in the process of exploring mechanisms that drive our results and will include them in future versions of the paper.

This study fits into the broad literature analyzing the effects of violent conflicts. Several studies have analyzed the effects of conflicts on economic growth (Abadie and Gardeazabal 2003); human capital formation (Camacho 2008; Duque 2017); and women's employment rates and agency (Goldin and Olivetti 2013; Zárate-Barrera and Rogall 2020). Other papers show that ethnic violence affects electoral votes (Iyer and Shrivastava 2018); and long-term biases in terms of lending behavior and judicial results (Hjort 2014); Shayo and Zussman 2011; Shayo and Zussman 2017; Fisman et al. 2020). This paper adds to the literature by examining the effects of intercommunal Hindu-Muslim riots on women's marital outcomes in India.

Our paper also interacts with the literature on the determinants of early marriages of women. Most studies examine the effects of income shock associated with natural disasters on women's age at marriage (Corno and Voena 2016; Corno, Hildebrandt, and Voena 2020; Khanna and Kochhar 2020). Corno, Hildebrandt, and Voena (2020) show that the interaction of social norms such as bride price and dowry, and local income shocks caused by droughts increase the incidence of child marriage in Sub-Saharan African and reduce the same in India. While income shocks can be crucial drivers of marital outcomes of women in the case of riots, fears associated with sexual violence can also determine the incidence of child marriages. Our paper seeks to contribute to this literature by examining the effects of communal riots on women's age at marriage, and also explore mechanisms that are beyond income shocks, for example, sexual violence against women.

The rest of this paper is structured as follows. Section 3.2 discusses the context. Sections 3.3 and 3.4 discusses the data and the empirical strategy. Sections 3.5 and 3.6 discuss our main results and their robustness. Section 3.7 concludes.

3.2 Background: Gujarat Riots of 2002

India has had a history of communal riots whereby violence was perpetrated by both Hindus and Muslims. The Hindu-Muslim violence reached its peak during the partition of India based on religion in 1947 and then settled down to periodic clashes centered on religious festivals and places of worship. These clashes are often determined by the state and nature of intercommunal civic engagements in the case of India (Varshney 2008; Varshney and Gubler 2012; Wilkinson 2009). The Gujarat riots of 2002 erupted after a carriage carrying Hindu activists was set on fire in Godhra on February 27, 2002. While there are several theories that circulate on who set the train on fire, the dominant one is that a Muslim mob set the train on fire due to an altercation between a Muslim tea seller and the Hindu activists, and possibly the attempted molestation of the tea seller's daughter (Khanna 2008; Simpson 2017). Out of the 59 people killed on the train, several of them were women and children.

Followed by this incident there was three-day-long violence perpetrated by Hindu mobs against the minority Muslim population. According to official figures, the riots killed 790 Muslims and 254 Hindus. However, unofficial statistics suggest that close to 2000 Muslims were killed over the next three months, and many others were injured (Report 2005). More than 200,000 Muslims were displaced because of the looting and burning of their homes and businesses (Srivastava 2011). There were further outbreaks of statewide violence for the next year.

Sexual violence against women was a key feature of the Gujarat riots of 2002. Several women, mostly Muslim, were raped and killed. Survivors reported horrific instances of sexual violence such as rapes, gang-rapes, forced nudity, torching, mutilation of the stomach and sexual organs, and insertion of objects into bodies (Report 2002). According to Jha and Farasat (2016), Muslim women were not the only victims of sexual violence in the Gujarat carnage of 2002, Hindus were also targeted in some cases. Many of these cases were not reported to the police because of the fear of further attacks, stigma, and ostracism.

During episodes of communal violence, women are often targeted because they are viewed as transmitters of the culture of a particular community. Exposure to such brutalities can have deep physical and emotional effects on the victims, their families, and their communities, and thereby their marital decisions. The fear of sexual violence and stigmatization can lead to early marriages of women. In this paper, we study the effects of the Gujarat riots of 2002 on women's marital outcomes.

3.3 Data

This study uses data from the fourth round of the National Family Health Surveys (NFHS-IV), based on the Demographic and Health Surveys (DHS), conducted in India during 2014-15. These are nationwide repeated cross-sectional surveys that are representative at the state level. The survey reports information on the year of marriage, age at marriage, age at cohabitation, age at consummation of marriage, and age at first birth of ever-married women between ages 15 and 49. Using this information, we construct a retrospective state-year level dataset of marriages that took place between 1990 and 2014 across Indian states. This allows us to compare outcomes for women across Indian states married before and after the Gujarat riots of 2002. For a small subsample of women, the survey also reports information on their socioeconomic status, which we use to analyze the effect of the Gujarat riots on women's post-marital outcomes.

The variables used for analyzing the effects of the riots on women's socioeconomic outcomes include women's years of education, indicators for whether they experienced physical or emotional violence by husband. We also include indicators for women's employment status, autonomy over their income, whether they participate in decisions related to household purchase decisions, and visiting relatives and friends.

Table 3.1 reports the sample means of key variables for women married before 2002 across Gujarat and the other Indian states. There are some differences between the characteristics of women married before 2002 in Gujarat and the other Indian states. For example, in terms of religion, Gujarat has a higher fraction of the Hindu population and a lower fraction of Muslims. Gujarat is also wealthier on average than the other states. The average age at marriage for women belonging to Gujarat or other Indian states is approximately 18 years. While the fraction of women married before age 18 is lower in Gujarat compared with other Indian states, the difference between the two groups is not statistically significant.

3.4 Empirical Strategy

We use a difference-in-differences strategy to isolate the effect of the Hindu-Muslim riots on women's marital outcomes. In particular, we rely on spatial variation due to the riots that erupted in the Indian state of Gujarat, and the temporal variation in marriages before and after the riots of 2002. We first estimate the following equation:

$$Y_{ist} = \alpha + \beta Post_t * Riot_s + X'_{ist}\theta + Year_{FE} + District_{FE} + \epsilon_{ist}$$
(3.1)

where Y_{ist} is the outcome of interest such as age at marriage, an indicator for marriage before age 18, age at cohabitation, years of education, a measure of autonomy or domestic violence for woman *i* in state *s* married in the year *t*; *Post_t* equals 1 if the woman was married after the year 2002 and 0 otherwise; *Riot_s* is an indicator for residence in the state of Gujarat;¹ and X_{ist} is a vector of controls that includes indicators for wealth, religion, caste, residence in a rural area, the gender of the household

^{1.} Since the survey only provides information on the state of residence, we are unable to account for women who migrated to another state due to marriage. However, this should not significantly affect our results because interstate migration in India is very low (Biswas 2017).

head, and household's wealth. We also include year fixed effects and district fixed effects. The coefficient of interest, β , measures the effect of the Hindu-Muslim riots of 2002 in Gujarat on women's marital outcomes.

The difference-in-differences estimate relies on the assumption of parallel trends. In equation 3.1, β is the causal effect of the communal violence under the assumption that women's outcomes in the Indian states other than Gujarat followed similar trends to those in Gujarat before 2002. We check for differential trends in women's age at marriage and rate of child marriages by estimating the following event-study equation:

$$Y_{ist} = \alpha + \sum_{t=1991, \neq 2002}^{2014} \beta_t Year_d * Riot_s + X'_{ist}\theta + Year_{FE} + District_{FE} + \epsilon_{ist} \quad (3.2)$$

where $Year_d$ are year-specific dummies and the omitted year is the year 2002; β_t represent the coefficients on interactions between the year dummies and the $Riot_s$ dummy. Another advantage of estimating the difference-in-differences coefficients by year is that it enables us to investigate if the effect of the riots on women's outcomes are temporary or persist over time.

Next, we examine the effects of the riots by religion. We expect our results to be more pronounced for Muslim women because during the Gujarat riots of 2002 as violence was mostly perpetrated against the Muslim community. The following equation identifies the effect of the riots by religion:

$$Y_{ist} = \alpha + \gamma Post_t * Treat_s * Muslim_i + \beta Post_t * Riot_s + \delta Post_t * Muslim_i + \phi Riot_s * Muslim_i + X'_i\theta + Year_{FE} + District_{FE} + \epsilon_{ist}$$
(3.3)

where $Muslim_i$ is equal to 1 if woman *i* belongs to the Muslim community. The coefficient of interest, γ identifies the additional effect of the riots on Muslim women's marital outcomes, relative to the outcomes of women of all other regions. We cluster all our our standard errors at the state level or at the state-year level.

3.5 Results

In this section, we discuss the effects of the Hindu-Muslim riots of Gujarat in 2002 on women's age at marriage, and their post-marital social and economic status.

3.5.1 Effects on Women's Marriage Age

Using data from NFHS-IV and specification 3.1, Table 3.2 presents the estimates of the Gujarat riots on women's age at marriage, probability of child marriage, age at cohabitation, age at consummation, and age at first birth. Columns (1) and (2) suggest that the age at marriage of women declined after the riots, and the probability of marriage before the age of 18 increased by 4.4 percentage points or by 14 percent compared with the rest of India. Columns (3) and (4) indicate that the age at cohabitation and age at first sex also declined after the riots. The estimates in the first four columns of Table 3.2 are significant at the 1 percent level. According to column (5) of Table 3.2, while statistically insignificant, the effect of the violence on women's age at first birth is negative.

Figures 3.1 and 3.2 present coefficients using specification 3.2. Figure 3.1 suggests that the age at marriage decreased for women married after the Gujarat riots of 2002. Figure (2) suggests the probability of child marriage increased for women married after 2002. Nevertheless, these effects are not immediate and they are prominent

after the year 2004. The coefficients on the years before the riots suggest that there were some differences between women's marriage age between Gujarat and the other Indian states even before 2002. In figure 3.3, we examine the effects of the riots on men's age at marriage and find inconclusive results.

3.5.2 Effects on Marriage Age by Religion

In Table 3.3 we present results by religion using specification 3.3. We expect the effect of the riots to be larger on Muslim women because violence was mostly perpetrated against the Muslim community during the Hindu-Muslim riots of 2002. Column (1) of Table 3.3 shows that the effect of the riots on Muslim women's age at marriage is negative and statistically insignificant. According to column (2) Muslim women are 3.1 percentage points more likely to get married before the age of 18 as a result of the riots.

3.5.3 Effects on Women's Education

In this section, we examine the effects of communal violence in Gujarat on women's education outcomes. Women who are married at a younger age are more likely to enter marriages with fewer years of education (Field and Ambrus 2008). Table 3.4 presents estimates of the effect of the riots on women's education using specification 3.1. According to column (1) of Table 3.4, women who were married after the riots in Gujarat have 5 percent fewer years of education than women in the rest of the country. In terms of years, women have 0.34 fewer years of education in Gujarat. Columns (3) and (4) show that women married after the riots in Gujarat are 1.8 and 1.5 percentage points less likely to complete secondary and higher education.

3.5.4 Effects on Post-Marital Social and Economic Outcomes

Next, we estimate the effects of the Gujarat riots on women's post-marital social and economic outcomes using specification 3.1. It has been established in the literature that early marriage of women is associated with lower autonomy and bargaining power within the marriage (Jensen and Thornton 2003). Columns (2) and (3) of Table 3.5 suggest that women married after the riots in Gujarat were more likely to suffer emotional and physical violence from the husband. Column (5) suggests that women are less likely to make decisions about visits to friends and relatives. In Table 3.6 we present the effects of the riots on women's economic status after marriage. Columns (1) and (2) of Table 3.6 suggest that women who were married after 2002 were less likely to be employed, and were also less likely to control their income. Column (4) suggests that these women also had lower decision-making power in big household purchases. Nevertheless, the coefficient on women's control over some part of income is positive and significant in column (3) of Table 3.6.

3.6 Robustness Checks

3.6.1 Gujarat and the Bordering States

As evident from Table 3.1, Gujarat is significantly different from other Indian states in terms of cultural, social, and economic factors, which are important determinants of women's age at marriage and agency. Many of these factors are unobserved or lack credible proxies. In this section, we restrict our control group to the states that share their borders with the riots that affected Gujarat. This approach has also been adopted in the previous literature to restrict the control group to regions that are most similar to the treatment region (Anukriti 2018).

Figures 3.4 and 3.5 show the event-study coefficients using specification 3.2 after restricting the control group to the bordering states of Gujarat, which are Madhya Pradesh, Maharashtra, and Rajasthan. Figure 3.4 shows that there are no significant differences in age at marriage between Gujarat and its neighboring states before the riots of 2002. However, women's age at marriage is consistently declining in Gujarat relative to its neighboring states. According to figure 3.5, the probability of women getting married before the age of 18 increased after the Gujarat riots.

3.6.2 Synthetic Controls Approach

The results from the event study approach (Figures 3.2 and 3.2) suggest that there were differential trends between Gujarat and the control states even before the riots of 2002. This could cause our difference-in-differences estimator to be biased. To address this concern, we examine the effects of the Gujarat riots by employing the synthetic controls approach suggested by Abadie and Gardeazabal (2003). Using a combination of other Indian states, we first construct a synthetic-Gujarat that best approximates the characteristics of women in Gujarat before the riots of 2002. We then use the post-riot outcomes for the synthetic-Gujarat to estimate the outcomes that would have been observed in Gujarat in the absence of the riots of 2002. Next, we compare the outcomes of synthetic-Gujarat to actual Gujarat after 2002.

For the synthetic controls method, we collapse the individual-level data in a stateyear panel. To approximate the outcomes (age at marriage and proportion of child marriages) at the state level, we use the proportion of women who reside in rural areas, reside in households with male heads, belong to rich or poor households, are Hindus, and are scheduled castes/scheduled tribes/other backward classes. The results from the synthetic control methods are presented in figures 3.6 and 3.7. Figure 3.6 suggests that the age at marriage in Gujarat is identical to that in synthetic-Gujarat before the riots of 2002, and begins to decrease two years after the riots. These findings are similar to what we find using the event study method in figure 3.1. The probability of child marriage also increased after 2002 (Figure 3.7).

3.7 Conclusion

In this paper, using the 2002 Gujarat Hindu-Muslim riots, we show that communal violence can have long-term socioeconomic effects on women, much beyond the immediate effects of sexual violence. We show that years after the riots, women in Gujarat continue to be married off early. Early marriages are often associated with worse socioeconomic outcomes for women such as fewer years of education and lower bargaining power within the household. We show that in post riots Gujarat, women have a lower probability of finishing secondary and higher education. They enter marriage with fewer years of education and have a lower probability of continuing their education after marriage. Lower education is often associated with worse employment outcomes and bargaining power within households. We also find that in post communal riots Gujarat women not only have a lower probability of employment, but also have lower autonomy in social and economic decisions within the household.

A priori, one could expect these effects to be driven by worse socioeconomic outcomes for Muslim women, as the Muslim community was the worst affected group. However, we find that these effects are not only driven by worse socioeconomic outcomes for Muslim women but for the overall community. This points to the fact that communal violence is a threat to the larger community who live in riot exposed regions, even though in most instances they are targeted against a particular religion or group. Our results suggest that policy makers should be mindful of the numerous ways communal violence affect women, and should provide incentives and resources to women to continue their education and delay marriage in riot affected regions.

In future versions of the paper, we plan to analyze the mechanisms through which communal violence affects women's age at marriage. In particular, to test whether negative income shocks caused by riots affect women's marriage age, we will look at the amount and instances of dowry and bride-prices paid at the time of marriages before and after after the riots. It is harder to pinpoint if social stigma associated with sexual violence precipitated early marriage for women. Nevertheless, we plan to collect detailed data on reported crimes ranging from theft, murderer, and sexual violence. Analyzing how reported rape and sexual violence changed in post riots Gujarat relative to other states and other types of crimes will give us an idea whether social stigma, as manifested by less reporting of rape relative to other crimes, played a role in early marriages of women in Gujarat.

3.8 Figures

Figure 3.1. Effect of Gujarat Riots on Women's Marriage Age



Note: This figure plots the difference-in-differences estimates from specification 3.3 using NFHS-IV. The outcome variable is women's age at marriage. Standard errors were clustered at the state level.

Figure 3.2. Effect of Gujarat Riots on Women's Marriage Before Age 18



Note: This figure plots the difference-in-differences estimates from specification 3.3 using NFHS-IV. The outcome variable is an indicator for women's marriage before age 18. Standard errors were clustered at the state level.



Figure 3.3. Effect of Gujarat Riots on Men's Marriage Age

Note: This figure plots the difference-in-differences estimates from specification 3.3 using NFHS-IV. The control states only include the bordering states of Gujarat, which are Maharashtra, Rajasthan and Madhya Pradesh. The outcome variable is men's age at marriage. Standard errors were clustered at the state level.

3.9 Tables

	((-)	(-) (.)
	(1)	(2)	(2) - (1)
	Other States	Gujarat	
Control Variables:			
Hindu	0.75	0.92	0.16^{***}
Muslim	0.12	0.07	-0.05**
SC/ST/OBC	0.75	0.74	-0.01
Male Household Head	0.87	0.89	0.02^{*}
Wealth	2.90	3.35	0.45^{**}
Rural Resident	0.71	0.64	-0.07***
Outcome Variables:			
Women's Age at Marriage	17.72	17.98	0.26
Women' Child Marriage	0.49	0.43	-0.05
Women' Age at Cohabitation	17.97	18.24	0.27
Women' Age at First Intercourse	18.03	18.13	0.09
Women's Age at First Birth	20.37	20.59	0.22^{*}
Women's Years of Education	4.71	5.17	0.46
Husband Controls	0.48	0.47	-0.02
Husband is Emotionally Violent	0.14	0.11	-0.03**
Husband is Physically Violent	0.33	0.21	-0.12***
Makes Health Decisions	0.78	0.78	-0.01
Employed	0.90	0.86	-0.04***
Controls Own Income	0.84	0.79	-0.05***
Makes Household Purchase Decisions	0.78	0.79	0.02^{*}
Makes Decisions About Visits	0.78	0.81	0.02^{*}
Men's Age at Marriage	22.35	21.40	-0.95**

Table 3.1. Sample Characteristics of Women Married Before 2002

Note: This table reports simple differences in means of the characteristics of women living in Gujarat and other Indian states using data from the NFHS-IV * Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

	(1) Age at Marriage	(2) Married Before Age 18	(3) Age at Cohabitation	(4) Age at First Sex	(5) Age at First Birth
Post X Riot	-0.330^{***} (0.085)	0.044^{***} (0.016)	-0.271^{***} (0.074)	-0.398^{***} (0.062)	-0.030 (0.083)
Observations	415441	425254	405697	418219	389744
R-squared	0.248	0.164	0.216	0.228	0.128
Control Average	19.57	0.312	19.68	19.52	21.34
District Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes

Table 3.2. Effect of Gujarat Riots on Women's Marriage Outcomes

Note: This table reports coefficients from specification 3.1. Standard errors are clustered at the state level. Control Variables include indicators for religion, sc/sct/obc, rural residence, wealth quintiles, and male houshold head. * Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

Table 3.3. Effect of Gujarat Riots on We	'omen's Marriage Outcomes, by Religion
--	--

	(1) Age at Marriage	(2) Married Before Age 18	(3) Age at Cohabitation	(4) Age at First Sex	(5) Age at First Birth
Post X Riot	-0.326***	0.043***	-0.261***	-0.395***	-0.021
	(0.081)	(0.015)	(0.070)	(0.056)	(0.080)
Post X Riot X Muslim	-0.155	0.031^{*}	-0.149	-0.065	-0.160
	(0.234)	(0.018)	(0.243)	(0.205)	(0.253)
Observations	415441	425254	405697	418219	389744
R-squared	0.247	0.164	0.216	0.228	0.128
Control Average	19.47	0.323	19.49	19.41	21.04
District Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes

Note: This table reports coefficients from specification 3.3. Standard errors are clustered at the state level. Control Variables include indicators for religion,

 $\rm sc/sct/obc,$ rural residence, wealth quintiles, and male houshold head.

* Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
	Years of Education	At least Completed Primary School	At Least Completed Secondary School	Completed Higher Education
Post X Riot	-0.388***	-0.016	-0.018**	-0.016*
	(0.096)	(0.010)	(0.008)	(0.008)
Observations	423957	423957	423957	423957
R-squared	0.483	0.330	0.369	0.211
Control Average	7.405	0.781	0.648	0.130
District Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes

Table 3.4. Effect of Gujarat Riots on Women's Educational Outcomes

Note: This table reports coefficients from specification 3.1. Standard errors are

clustered at the state level. Control Variables include indicators for religion,

 $\rm sc/sct/obc,$ rural residence, wealth quintiles, and male houshold head.

* Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

	(1) Controlled by Husband	(2) Emotional Violence	(3) Physical Violence	(4) Makes Health Decisions	(5) Makes Decisions about Visits
Post X Riot	$0.003 \\ (0.004)$	0.028^{***} (0.003)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.045^{***} \\ (0.005) \end{array}$	-0.001 (0.006)	-0.019^{**} (0.007)
Observations	55133	55162	55162	70700	70700
R-squared	0.135	0.0557	0.124	0.0643	0.0760
Control Average	0.474	0.118	0.280	0.740	0.730
District Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes

Table 3.5. Effect of Gujarat Riots on Women's Social Status Post-Marriage

Note: This table reports coefficients from specification 3.1. Standard errors are clustered at the state level. Control Variables include indicators for religion,

sc/sct/obc, rural residence, wealth quintiles, and male houshold head.

* Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

	(1) Employed in Last 12 months	(2) Controls own Income	(3) Solely Controls Part of Income	(4) Makes Household Purchase Decisions
Post X Riot	-0.017^{***} (0.002)	-0.022*** (0.007)	0.022^{***} (0.007)	-0.050*** (0.004)
Observations	423957	16043	74251	70700
R-squared	0.0208	0.108	0.103	0.0687
Control Average	0.871	0.817	0.401	0.717
District Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Year Fixed Effects	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes

Table 3.6. Effect of Gujarat Riots on Women's Economic Status Post-Marriage

Note: This table reports coefficients from specification 3.1. Standard errors are clustered at the state level. Control Variables include indicators for religion, sc/sct/obc, rural residence, wealth quintiles, and male houshold head.

* Significant at 10%; ** Significant at 5%; *** Significant at 1%.

Appendix

3.A Event Study: Gujarat and Its Bordering States



Figure 3.4. Effect of Gujarat Riots on Women's Marriage Age

Note: This figure plots the difference-in-differences estimates from specification 3.3 using NFHS-IV. The outcome variable is women's age at marriage. The control states only include the bordering states of Gujarat, which are Maharashtra, Rajasthan and Madhya Pradesh. Standard errors were clustered at the state-year level.



Figure 3.5. Effect of Gujarat Riots on Women's Marriage Before Age 18

Note: This figure plots the difference-in-differences estimates from specification 3.3 using NFHS-IV. The outcome variable is an indicator of women's marriage before age 18. The control states only include the bordering states of Gujarat, which are Maharashtra, Rajasthan and Madhya Pradesh. Standard errors were clustered at the state-year level

3.B Synthetic Controls

Figure 3.6. Synthetic Controls: Effect of Gujarat Riots on Women's Age at Marriage



Note: This figure plots the estimates using synthetic controls approach and NFHS-IV. The outcome variable is women's average age at marriage.

Figure 3.7. Synthetic Controls: Effect of Gujarat Riots on Women's Marriage Before Age18



Note: This figure plots the estimates using synthetic controls approach and NFHS-IV. The outcome variable is the fraction of women who got married before age 18.

Bibliography

- Abadie, Alberto, and Javier Gardeazabal. 2003. "The Economic Costs of Conflict: A Case Study of the Basque Country." *American Economic Review* 93 (1): 113–132.
- Abramitzky, Ran, Adeline Delavande, and Luis Vasconcelos. 2011. "Marrying Up: The Role of Sex Ratio in Assortative Matching." American Economic Journal: Applied Economics 3 (3): 124–57.
- Adda, Jérôme, Christian Dustmann, and Stevens Katrien. 2017. "The Career Costs of Children." Journal of Political Economy 125 (2): 293–337.
- Afridi, Farzana, Taryn Dinkelman, and Kanika Mahajan. 2018. "Why are fewer married women joining the work force in rural India? A decomposition analysis over two decades." *Journal of Population Economics* 31 (3): 783–818.
- Afridi, Farzana, Bishnu Monisankar, and Kanika Mahajan. 2019. "What Determines Women's Labor Supply? The Role of Home Productivity and Social Norms." IZA Discussion Papers, No. 12666, Institute of Labor Economics (IZA), Bonn.
- Agarwal, Bina. 1995. "Gender and legal rights in agricultural land in India." *Economic* and Political Weekly, A39–A56.

- Agüero, Jorge M., and Mindy S. Marks. 2008. "Motherhood and Female Labor Force Participation: Evidence from Infertility Shocks." *American Economic Review* 98 (2): 500–504.
- Akerlof, George A., and Rachel E. Kranton. 2000. "Economics and identity." Quarterly Journal of Economics 115:715–753.
- Alesina, Alberto, Paola Giuliano, and Nathan Nunn. 2013. "On the Origins of Gender Roles: Women and the Plough." *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 128 (2): 469– 530.
- Altonji, Joseph G., and Rebecca M. Blank. 1999. "In Handbook of Labor Economics." Chap. Race and Gender in the Labor Market, edited by Orley C. Ashenfelter and David Card, 3C:3143–3259. Amsterdam: North-Holland.
- Amaral, S, and S Bhalotra. 2016. "Unmarried men and crime against women: Long run effects of sex selection in India." *Mimeo, University of Essex.*
- Anderson, Siwan, and Mukesh Eswaran. 2009. "What determines female autonomy? Evidence from Bangladesh." Journal of Development Economics 90 (2): 179–191.
- Anderson, Siwan, and Debraj Ray. 2012. "The Age Distribution of Missing Women in India." The Bureau for Research and Economic Analysis of Development, Working Paper, No. 326.
- Ang, Sun, Zhang Chuanchuan, and Hu Xiangting. 2019. "Boys, Girls, and Grandparents: The Impact of the Sex of Preschool-Aged Children on Family Living Arrangements and Maternal Labor Supply." *Demography* 56 (3): 813–833.
- Angelov, Nikolay, Per Johansson, and Erica Lindahl. 2016. "Parenthood and the Gender Gap in Pay." Journal of Labor Economics 34 (3): 545–579.
- Angrist, Joshua. 2002. "How Do Sex Ratios Affect Marriage and Labor Markets? Evidence from America's Second Generation." The Quarterly Journal of Economics 117 (3): 997–1038.
- Angrist, Joshua D., and Williams N. Evans. 1998. "Children and Their Parents' Labor Supply: Evidence from Exogenous Variation in Family." American Economic Review 88 (3): 450–477.
- Anukriti, S. 2018. "Financial Incentives and the Fertility-Sex Ratio Trade-Off." American Economic Journal: Applied Economics 10 (2): 27–57.
- Anukriti, S, Sonia Bhalotra, and Hiu Tam. n.d. "On the Quantity and Quality of Girls: New Evidence on Abortion, Fertility, and Parental Investments." *Policy Research Working Paper 9390, World Bank Group.*
- Anukriti, S, Catalina Herrera-Almanza, Mahesh Karra, and Praveen K Pathak. 2020.
 "Curse of the Mummy-ji: The Influence of Mothers-in-Law on Women in India."
 American Journal of Agricultural Economics.
- Anukriti, S, S Kwon, and N Prakash. 2016. "Dowry: Household Responses to Expected Marriage Payments." *Mimeo.*
- Athey, Susan, and Guido W Imbens. 2017. "The state of applied econometrics: Causality and policy evaluation." Journal of Economic Perspectives 31 (2): 3–32.

- Bailey, Martha J. 2006. "More Power to the Pill: The Impact of Contraceptive Freedom on Womens Life Cycle Labor Supply." *Quarterly Journal of Economics 121* 121 (1): 289–320.
- Bailey, Martha J., Brad Hershbein, and Amalia R. Miller. 2012. "The Opt-In Revolution? Contraception and the Gender Gap in Wages." American Economic Journal: Applied Economics 4 (3): 225–254.
- Banerjee, Souvik, Pinka Chatterji, and Kajal Lahiri. 2017. "Effects of psychiatric disorders on labor market outcomes: a latent variable approach using multiple clinical indicators." *Health economics* 26 (2): 184–205.
- Beaman, Lori, Raghabendra Chattopadhyay, Esther Duflo, Rohini Pande, and Petia Topalova. 2009. "Powerful Women: Does Exposure Reduce Bias?" Quarterly Journal of Economics 124 (4): 1497–1540.
- Beaman, Lori, Esther Duflo, Rohini Pande, and Petia Topalova. 2012. "Female Leadership Raises Aspirations and Educational Attainment for Girls: A Policy Experiment in India." Science (New York, N.Y.) 335 (February): 582–5866.
- Becker, Gary. 1981. A Treatise on the Family. National Bureau of Economic Research, Inc.
- Bernhardt, Arielle, Erica Field, Pande Rohini, Natalia Rigol, Simone Schaner, and Charity Troyer-Moore. 2018. "Male Social Status and Womens Work." AEA Papers and Proceedings 108:363–367.

- Bertocchi, Graziella, and Monica Bozzano. 2016. "Family Structure and Education Gender Gap: Evidence from Italian Provinces." CESifo Economic Studies 61 (1): 263–300.
- Bertrand, Marianne. 2011. "In Handbook of Labor Economics." Chap. New Perspectives on Gender, edited by Orley C. Ashenfelter and David Card, vol. 4B, 1543– 1590. Amsterdam: North-Holland.
- Bertrand, Marianne, Claudia Goldin, and Lawrence F. Katz. 2010. "Dynamics of the Gender Gap for Young Professionals in the Financial and Corporate Sectors." *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics* 2 (3): 228–255.
- Bertrand, Marianne, Emir Kamenica, and Jessica Pan. 2015. "Gender, Identity and Relative Income within Households." *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 130 (2): 571–614.
- Bhalotra, S, A Chakrvarty, and S Gulesci. 2016. "The Price of Gold: Dowry and Death in India." *IZA Discussion Paper 9679.*
- Bhalotra, S, and T Cochrane. 2010. "Where Have All the Young Girls Gone? Identification of Sex Selection in India." *IZA Discussion Paper No. 5381.*
- Bhalotra, Sonia R. 1998. "The Puzzle of Jobless Growth in Indian Manufacturing." Oxford Bulletin of Economics and Statistics 60 (1): 5–32.
- Bharadwaj, Prashant, and Leah K. Lakdawala. 2013. "Discrimination Begins in the Womb: Evidence of Sex-Selective Prenatal Investments." J. Human Resources 48 (January): 71–113.

- Bick, Alexander. 2016. "The quantitative role of child care for female labor force participation and fertility." *Journal of the European Economic Association* 14 (3): 639–668.
- Biswas, Nabaneeta. 2017. "Policy or Perception? Womens Political Liberalization and Sex-selection in India." Job Market Paper.
- Blau, Francine D., and Lawrence M. Kahn. 2017. "The Gender Wage Gap: Extent, Trends and Explanations." Journal of Economic Literature 55 (3): 789–865.
- Bursztyn, Leonardo, Thomas Fujiwara, and Amanda Pallais. 2017. "Acting Wife: Marriage Market Incentives and Labor Market Investments." *American Economic Review* 107 (11): 3288–3319.
- Byker, Tanya S. 2016. "Paid Parental Leave Laws in the United States: Does Short-Duration Leave Affect Women's Labor-Force Attachment?" American Economic Review 106 (5): 242–246.
- Camacho, Adriana. 2008. "Stress and Birth Weight: Evidence from Terrorist Attacks." American Economic Review 98 (2): 511–15. https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.98.2. 511. https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/aer.98.2.511.
- Carranza, Eliana. 2014. "Soil Endowments, Female Labor Force Participation, and the Demographic Deficit of Women in India." American Economic Journal: Applied Economics 6 (4): 197–225.
- Colonna, F, and S Marcassa. 2015. "Taxation and female labor supply in Italy." *IZA J Labor Policy* 4 (5).

- Compton, Janice, and Robert A. Pollak. 2014. "Family proximity, childcare, and womens labor force attachment." Spatial Dimensions of Labor Markets, *Journal* of Urban Economics 79:72 –90. ISSN: 0094-1190.
- Corno, Lucia, Nicole Hildebrandt, and Alessandra Voena. 2020. "Age of Marriage, Weather Shocks, and the Direction of Marriage Payments." *Econometrica* 88 (3): 879–915.
- Corno, Lucia, and Alessandra Voena. 2016. Selling daughters: age of marriage, income shocks and the bride price tradition. IFS Working Papers. Institute for Fiscal Studies, June.
- De Mel, Suresh., David McKenzie, and Christopher Woodruff. 2014. "Business training and female enterprise start- up, growth, and dynamics: Experimental evidence from Sri Lanka." *Journal of Development Economics* 106:199210.
- Debnath, Sisir. 2015. "The Impact of Household Structure on Female Autonomy in Developing Countries," The Journal of Development Studies 51 (5): 485–502.
- Delecourt, Solène, and Anne Fitzpatrick. 2020. "Childcare Matters: Female Business Owners and the Baby-Profit Gap." *Working Paper*.
- Deshpande, Ashwini, Deepti Goel, and Shantanu Khanna. 2018. "Bad Karma or Discrimination? MaleFemale Wage Gaps Among Salaried Workers in India." World Development 102:331–344.
- Deshpande, Ashwini, and Naila Kabeer. 2019. "(In) visibility, care and cultural barriers: the size and shape of womens work in India."

- Dhanaraj, Sowmya, and Vidya Mahambare. 2019. "Family structure, education and womens employment in rural India." World Development 115:17 –29. ISSN: 0305-750X.
- Dhar, Diva, Tarun Jain, and Seema Jayachandran. 2018. "Reshaping Adolescents' Gender Attitudes: Evidence from a School-Based Experiment in India," Working Paper Series, no. 25331.
- Dharmalingam, Arunachalam, and S. Philip Morgan. 1996. "Women's work, autonomy, and birth control: Evidence from two south Indian villages." *Population Studies* 50 (2): 187–201.
- Dinkelman, Taryn. 2011. "The Effects of Rural Electrification on Employment: New Evidence from South Africa." American Economic Review 101 (7): 3078–3108.
- Duflo, Esther. 2003. "Grandmothers and Granddaughters: Old-Age Pensions and Intrahousehold Allocation in South Africa." The World Bank Economic Review 17 (1): 1–25.
- Duque, Valentina. 2017. "Early-life conditions and child development: Evidence from a violent conflict." SSM - Population Health 3:121–131. ISSN: 2352-8273. https: //doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmph.2016.09.012. https://www. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2352827316300891.
- Eswaran, Mukesh, Bharat Ramaswami, and Wilima Wadhwa. 2013. "Status, caste, and the time allocation of women in rural India." *Economic Development and Cultural Change* 61 (2): 311–333.

- Evans, David K, and Edward Miguel. 2007. "Orphans and Schooling in Africa: A Longitudinal Analysis." *Demography* 44 (1): 35–57.
- Fernández, Raquel, and Alessandra Fogli. 2009. "Culture: An Empirical Investigation of Beliefs, Work, and Fertility." American Economic Journal: Macroeconomics 1 (1): 146–177.
- Fernández-Kranz, Daniel, Aitor Lacuesta, and Núria Rodríguez-Planas. 2013. "The Motherhood Earnings Dip: Evidence from Administrative Records." Journal of Human Resources 48:169–97.
- Field, Erica, and Attila Ambrus. 2008. "Early Marriage, Age of Menarche, and Female Schooling Attainment in Bangladesh." Journal of Political Economy 116 (5): 881– 930.
- Field, Erica, Seema Jayachandran, and Rohini Pande. 2010. "Do Traditional Institutions Constrain Female Entrepreneurship? A Field Experiment on Business Training in India." American Economic Review: Papers and Proceedings 100 (2): 125–129.
- Field, Erica, Seema Jayachandran, Rohini Pande, and Natalia Rigol. 2016a. "Friendship at Work: Can Peer Effects Catalyze Female Entrepreneurship?" American Economic Journal: Economic Policy 8 (2): 125–153.
- Field, Erica, Rohini Pande, Natalia Rigol, Simone Schaner, and Charity Troyer Moore. 2016b. On Her Account: Can Strengthening Womens Financial Control Boost Female Labor Supply? Technical report. Working paper.

- Fisman, Raymond, Kamenica Emir Iyengar Sheena S. and, and Itamar Simonson. 2006. "Gender Differences in Mate Selection: Evidence from a Speed Dating Experiment." Quarterly Journal of Economics 121 (2): 673–697.
- Fisman, Raymond, Arkodipta Sarkar, Janis Skrastins, and Vikrant Vig. 2020. "Experience of Communal Conflicts and Intergroup Lending." Journal of Political Economy 128 (9): 3346–3375.
- Fletcher, Erin K., Rohini Pande, and Charity Troyer Moore. 2018. "Women and Work in India: Descriptive Evidence and a Review of Potential Policies." India Policy Forum 2018. NCAER.
- Folke, Olle, and Johanna Rickne. 2020. "All the Single Ladies: Job Promotions and the Durability of Marriage." American Economic Journal: Applied Economics 12 (1): 260–287.
- Frimmel, Wolfgang, Martin Halla, Bernhard Schmidpeter, and Rudolf Winter-Ebmer. 2020. "Grandmothers labor supply." Journal of Human Resources, 0419–10144R1.
- Ghani, E., W. R. Kerr, and S. D. OConnell. 2014. "Political reservations and womens entrepreneurship in India." *Journal of Development Economics* 108:138–153.
- Givord, Pauline, and Claire Marbot. 2015. "Does the cost of child care affect female labor market participation? An evaluation of a French reform of childcare subsidies." *Labour Economics* 36:99–111.

- Glinskayai, Elena, Michael Lokshin, and Marito Garcia. 2000. "The Effect of Early Childhood Development Programs on Women's Labor Force Participation and Older Children's Schooling in Kenya." World Bank Policy Research Working Paper, no. 2376.
- Gneezy, Uri, Muriel Niederle, and Aldo Rustichini. 2003. "Performance in Competitive Environments: Gender Differences." Quarterly Journal of Economics 118 (3): 1049–1074.
- Goldin, Claudia. 2014. "A Grand Gender Convergence: Its Last Chapter." American Economic Review 104 (4): 1091–1119.
- Goldin, Claudia, and Lawrence F. Katz. 2002. "The Power of the Pill: Oral Contraceptives and Womens Career and Marriage Decisions." Journal of Political Economy 110 (4): 730–770.
- Goldin, Claudia, and Claudia Olivetti. 2013. "Shocking Labor Supply: A Reassessment of the Role of World War II on Women's Labor Supply." American Economic Review 103 (3): 257–62. https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.103.3.257. https: //www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/aer.103.3.257.
- Gram, Lu, Jolene Skordis-Worrall, Jenevieve Mannell, Dharma S Manandhar, Naomi Saville, and Joanna Morrison. 2018. "Revisiting the patriarchal bargain: The intergenerational power dynamics of household money management in rural Nepal." World Development 112:193–204.
- Greenwood, Jeremy, Ananth Seshadri, and Mehmet Yorukoglu. 2005. "Engines of Liberation." The Review of Economic Studies 72 (1): 109–133.

- Guo, Rufei, Hongbin Li, Junjian Yi, and Junsen Zhang. 2018. "Fertility, household structure, and parental labor supply: Evidence from China." Journal of Comparative Economics 46 (1): 145–156.
- Gupta, Ashmita. 2015. "Effect of Trade Liberalization on Gender Inequality: The Case of India." PhD diss., University of Houston, May.
- Gupta, Monica Das, Jiang Zhenghua, Li Bohua, Xie Zhenming, Woojin Chung, and Bae Hwa-Ok. 2003. "Why is Son preference so persistent in East and South Asia? a cross-country study of China, India and the Republic of Korea." *The Journal* of Development Studies 40 (2): 153–187.
- Gutierrez, Italo A., and Jose V. Gallegos. 2016. The Effect of Civil Conflict on Domestic Violence: The Case of Peru. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation.
- Hansen, Casper Worm, Peter Sandholt Jensen, and Christina Skovsgaard. 2015. "Modern Gender Roles and Agricultural History: The Neolithic Inheritance." Journal of Economic Growth 20 (4): 365–404.
- Hjort, Jonas. 2014. " Ethnic Divisions and Production in Firms *." The Quarterly Journal of Economics 129, no. 4 (October): 1899–1946.
- Iyer, Sriya, and Anand Shrivastava. 2018. "Religious riots and electoral politics in India." Journal of Development Economics 131:104–122. ISSN: 0304-3878.
- Jaumotte, Florence. 2004. "Labour Force Participation of Women: Empirical Evidence on the Role of Policy and Other Determinants in OECD Countries." OECD Economic Studies, OECD Publishing 2003 (2): 51–108.

- Jayachandran, Seema. 2019. "Social norms as a barrier to women's employment in developing countries." WIDER Working Paper Series wp-2019-74, World Institute for Development Economic Research (UNU-WIDER).
- ———. 2015. "The Roots of Gender Inequality in Developing Countries." American Review of Economics 7:63–88.
- Jayachandran, Seema, and Ilyana Kuziemko. 2011. "Why Do Mothers Breastfeed Girls Less than Boys? Evidence and Implications for Child Health in India." The Quarterly Journal of Economics 126(3):1485–1538.
- Jayachandran, Seema, and Rohini Pande. 2017. "Why are Indian Children So Short? The Role of Birth Order and Son Preference." forthcoming American Economic Review (March).
- Jejeebhoy, Shireen J, and Zeba A Sathar. 2001. "Women's autonomy in India and Pakistan: the influence of religion and region." *Population and Development Re*view 27 (4): 687–712.
- Jensen, R. 2012. "Do Labor Market Opportunities Affect Young Womens Work and Family Decisions? Experimental Evidence from India." The Quarterly Journal of Economics 127 (2): 753–792.
- Jensen, Robert, and Rebecca Thornton. 2003. "Early Female Marriage in the Developing World." Gender Development 11 (July): 9–19.
- Jha, Pritha, and Warisha Farasat. 2016. SPLINTERED JUSTICE: Living the Horror of Mass Communal Violence in Bhagalpur and Gujarat.

- Kaur, Randeep. 2017. "Essays in Human Capital Development." PhD diss., The University of Texas at Austin, May.
- Khanna, Madhulika, and Nishtha Kochhar. 2020. "Do Marriage Markets Respond to a Natural Disaster? The Impact of Flooding of River Kosi in India." Available at SSRN.
- Khanna, Renu. 2008. "Communal Violence in Gujarat, India: Impact of Sexual Violence and Responsibilities of the Health Care System." *Reproductive Health Matters* 16 (31): 142–152.
- Klasen, Stephan, and Janneke Pieters. 2015. What explains the stagnation of female labor force participation in urban India? The World Bank.
- Kleven, Henrik, and Camille Landais. 2017. "Gender Inequality and Economic Development: Fertility, Education and Norms." *Economica* 84 (334): 180–209.
- Kleven, Henrik, Camille Landais, and Jakob Egholt. Søgaard. 2019. "Children and Gender Inequality: Evidence from Denmark." American Economic Journal: Applied Economics 11 (4): 181–209.
- La Mattina, Giulia. 2017. "Civil conflict, domestic violence and intra-household bargaining in post-genocide Rwanda." Journal of Development Economics 124:168– 198. ISSN: 0304-3878.
- Landmann, Andreas, Helke Seitz, and Susan Steiner. 2018. "Patrilocal Residence and Female Labor Supply: Evidence From Kyrgyzstan." *Demography* 55:2181–2203.

- Lin, M.J, J.T Liu, and N Qian. 2014. "More Missing Women, Fewer Dying Girls: The Impct of Abortion on Sex Ratios at Birth and Excess Female Mortalityin Taiwan." Journal of European Economic Association 12.
- Maurer-Fazio, Margaret, Rachel Connelly, Lan Chen, and Lixin Tang. 2011. "Childcare, eldercare, and labor force participation of married women in urban China, 1982–2000." Journal of Human Resources 46 (2): 261–294.
- Mehrotra, Santosh, and Jajati K Parida. 2017. "Why is the Labour Force Participation of Women Declining in India?" World Development 98:360–380.
- Nandi, A, S Kalantry, and B Ciltro. 2014. "Sex-selective Abortion Bans are Not Associated with Changes in Sex-Ratios at Birth in Illinois and Pennsylvania." Forum for Health Economics and Policy.
- Nandi, Arijit, Parul Agarwal, Anoushaka Chandrashekar, and Sam Harper. 2020. "Access to affordable daycare and womens economic opportunities: evidence from a cluster-randomised intervention in India." Journal of Development Effectiveness, 1–21.
- Nandi, Arindam. 2014. "The Unintended Effects of a Ban on Sex-Selective Abortion on Infant Mortality: Evidence from India." Oxford Development Studies.
- Nandi, Arindam, and Anil B. Deolalikar. 2013. "Does a legal ban on sex-selective abortions improve child sex ratios? Evidence from a policy change in India." *Journal of Development Economics* 103 (July): 216–228.

- Niederle, Muriel, and Lise Vesterlund. 2007. "Do Women Shy Away from Competition? Do Men Compete too Much?" Quarterly Journal of Economics 122 (3): 1067–1101.
- Olivetti, Claudia, and Barbara Petrongolo. 2016. "The Evolution of Gender Gaps in Industrialized Countries." Annual Review of Economics 55:405–434.
- Qian, Nancy. 2008. "Missing Women and the Price of Tea in China: The Effect of Sex-Specific Income on Sex Imbalance." The Quarterly Journal of Economics 123 (3): 1251–1285.
- Rahman, Lupin, and Vijayendra Rao. 2004. "The determinants of gender equity in India: examining Dyson and Moore's thesis with new data." *Population and De*velopment Review 30 (2): 239–268.
- Report. 2002. Citizens' Initiative. Survivors Speak: How has the Gujarat Massacre Affected Minority Women? Fact-finding by a Women's Panel.
- ———. 2005. India: Justice, The Victim Gujarat State Fails To Protect Women From Violence.
- Rosenblum, D. 2013. "The effect of fertility decisions on excess female mortality in India." Journal of Population Economics 26:147–180.
- Sarkar, Sudipa, Soham Sahoo, and Stephan Klasen. 2019. "Employment transitions of women in India: A panel analysis." World Development 115:291–309.

- Sasaki, Masaru. 2002. "The Causal Effect of Family Structure on Labor Force Participation among Japanese Married Women." The Journal of Human Resources 37 (2): 429–440.
- Sen, Amartya. 1990. "More Than 100 Million Women Are Missing." The New York Review of Books 37 (20).
- Shayo, Moses, and Asaf Zussman. 2011. "Judicial Ingroup Bias in the Shadow of Terrorism *." The Quarterly Journal of Economics 126, no. 3 (August): 1447– 1484.
- 2017. "Conflict and the Persistence of Ethnic Bias." American Economic Journal: Applied Economics 9 (4): 137–65. https://doi.org/10.1257/app.201602
 20. https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/app.20160220.
- Simpson, Edward. 2017. "Communal Violence, Forced Migration and the State: Gujarat since 2002, by Sanjeevini Badigar Lokhande." South Asia: Journal of South Asian Studies 40 (2): 421–422.
- Srinivas, Mysore Narasimhachar. 1956. "A note on Sanskritization and Westernization." The Journal of Asian Studies 15 (4): 481–496.
- Srivastava, Anisha. 2011. "Engendering' Communal Violence: An Note On The 2002 Gujarat Communal Riots." Proceedings of the Indian History Congress 72:1400– 1404.
- Talamas, Miguel. 2020. "Grandmothers, Childcare and the Labor Market Gender Gap: Evidence from Mexico." Working Paper, Northwestern University.

- Teso, Edoardo. 2018. "The Long-Term Effect of Demographic Shocks on the Evolution of Gender Roles: Evidence from the transatlantic Slave Trade." Journal of the European Economic Association 17, no. 2 (April): 497–534.
- Tur-Prats, Ana. 2019. "Family Types and Intimate Partner Violence: A Historical Perspective." The Review of Economics and Statistics 101 (5): 878–891.
- Varshney, Ashutosh. 2008. Ethnic Conflict and Civic Life. Yale University Press. https://doi.org/doi:10.12987/9780300127942. https://doi.org/10.12987/ 9780300127942.
- Varshney, Ashutosh, and Joshua R. Gubler. 2012. "Does the State Promote Communal Violence for Electoral Reasons?" India Review 11 (3): 191–199.
- Voena, Alessandra. 2015. "Yours, Mine, and Ours: Do Divorce Laws Affect the Intertemporal Behavior of Married Couples?" American Economic Review 105 (8): 2295–2332.
- Wilkinson, Steven I. 2009. "Riots." Annual Review of Political Science 12 (1): 329– 343.
- Young, Alwyn. 2019. "Channeling fisher: Randomization tests and the statistical insignificance of seemingly significant experimental results." The Quarterly Journal of Economics 134 (2): 557–598.
- Zárate-Barrera, Tatiana, and Thorsten Rogall. 2020. "YES THEY CAN: GENO-CIDE, POLITICAL PARTICIPATION, AND FEMALE EMPOWERMENT." *HiCN Working Paper No. 338.*